

A User Guide to the Inflation Reduction Act: How New Investments Will Deliver Good Jobs, Climate Action, and Health Benefits

TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	2
A User Guide	. 3
SIDEBAR: The Bipartisan Infrastructure Law	4
IMPLEMENTATION OVERVIEW: HOW THE MONEY MOVES	5
Grants	. 5
SIDEBAR: Eligible Entities	. 6
Loans	7
Bonds	
Tax Credits and Deductions	
Other Investment Mechanisms	
MAXIMIZING BENEFITS FOR WORKERS, COMMUNITIES, AND EQUITY	9
Key Labor and Equity Standards	
SUMMARY OF KEY POLICY PROVISIONS	
Clean Energy Projects that Deliver Good Jobs	
Clean Technology Manufacturing	
Industrial Transformation	
EV Deployment, Automotive Manufacturing, and Supply Chain	
SIDEBAR: Ethical Extraction of Critical Minerals	
Transmission Deployment	
Buildings	
Supporting Energy Transition Workers and Communities	
Resilient and Healthy Communities	
Cross-cutting Investments and Metrics	
KEY PROVISIONS BY AGENCY	
Endnotes	. 56

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The BlueGreen Alliance would like to recognize all of the hard work that went into creating this user guide. This work was created through the collaboration of our policy, research, and communications teams. Thank you to the primary author, Abby Harvey, as well as Jason Walsh, Jessica Eckdish, Kelly Connolly, Ben Beachy, Eric Steen, Roxanne Johnson, Katie Harris, Thom Kay, Peter La Fountain, Reem Rayef, Harley Stokes, Charlie Martin, Brennen Cain, Alaa Kamel, Sean Gordon, El'gin Avila, Charlotte Brody, Dan Taylor, Kate French, Richard Diaz, Matar Gueye, Jasmine Mossbarger, Justin Jackson, Joe Kendrick, Diya Ram, Yonas Haddis.

INTRODUCTION

The transformational power of the Inflation Reduction Act cannot be overstated. This legislation—passed by Senate and House Democrats and signed into law by President Joe Biden on August 16, 2022—will revitalize U.S. manufacturing, grow clean energy, and support and create good union jobs across the country. It will tackle climate change by reducing emissions up to 42% by 2030 and create the good-paying, union jobs we need to give all workers the opportunity for a middle-class life.¹ The Inflation Reduction Act demonstrates that we can have both good jobs and a clean environment.

The Inflation Reduction Act will:

- Grow clean energy and drastically reduce emissions while creating high-quality jobs in the clean economy through proven standards that lift up job quality;
- Make historic investments to expand clean energy and electric vehicle (EV) manufacturing;
- Transform the industrial sector to reduce emissions and build our own supply chains for vital technologies;
- Accelerate clean vehicle deployment and a whole-of-government approach to address this source of greenhouse gas and healthharming emissions, while also creating and preserving good union jobs, supporting and growing a domestic supply chain for vehicle components and technologies, and improving mobility and air quality in our neighborhoods;
- Establish a host of critical investments in clean energy infrastructure, transmission, energy efficient homes and buildings, affordable housing, and resilient and healthy communities; and

 Sustain and expand high-quality jobs to workers and in communities that need them the most, including low-income workers and workers living in communities that have been hit hard by energy transition or job outsourcing.

An analysis from the Political Economy Research Institute (PERI) at the University of Massachusetts Amherst commissioned by the BlueGreen Alliance found the more than 100 climate, energy, and environmental investments in **the Inflation Reduction Act will create more than 9 million jobs over the next decade**—an average of nearly 1 million jobs each year (see Table 1).²

More specifically, the report found:

- Expanded tax credits to support manufacturing of clean energy technologies—from solar to wind to batteries—would support the creation of more than 67,000 jobs each year over a decade.
- A new program to invest in **pollution-reducing upgrades at steel**,

Table 1: Job Creation Estimates from Investments in the Inflation Reduction Act

Policy Area	Job Creation Potential over 10 Years
Clean Energy Investments	5,000,000
Clean Manufacturing Supply Chains	900,000
EVs and Clean Transportation	400,000
Energy Efficiency Improvements for Homes and Offices	900,000
Environmental Justice and Climate Resilience	150,000
Natural Infrastructure	600,000

Political Economy Research Institute (PERI) at the University of Massachusetts Amherst

aluminum, cement, and other emissions-intensive manufacturing facilities would create nearly 12,000 jobs each year over a decade.

- The investments in just two programs—the Advanced Technology Vehicle Manufacturing (ATVM) Loan Program and the Domestic Manufacturing Conversion Grant Program—that will prepare facilities for EV and other clean transportation manufacturing would create more than 7,000 jobs each year over a decade to retrofit those facilities. They would also create or sustain hundreds of thousands of long-term jobs at thousands of factories established, expanded, or retooled with federal support and more throughout the economy.
- The nearly \$3 billion dollars to **update and modernize our transmission infrastructure** would create **nearly 4,000 jobs each year over a decade.**

This law represents a game-changing investment in the nation's economy. It will make our nation and economy stronger, cleaner, and more just. The robust investments included in this package will support and create good union jobs, help fight inflation, lower healthcare and energy costs, reinvest in domestic manufacturing, build secure supply chains, and make our economy less dependent on volatile global prices. At the same time, it will take bold action to confront the climate crisis, invest in economic and racial justice programs, support clean air and water, and power our nation for generations to come.

The Inflation Reduction Act demonstrates that we don't have to choose between good jobs and a clean environment, as some falsely claim. This legislation supports both.

A User Guide

Many of the programs and policies included in the law are new or expanded, and wading through the processes of utilizing these new funding sources efficiently and to their maximum benefit may be somewhat overwhelming.

The purpose of this user guide is to act as an easy reference for a number of policies and programs included in the law in eight broad areas:

- 1. Clean Energy
- 2. Clean Technology Manufacturing
- 3. Industrial Transformation
- 4. EV Deployment, Manufacturing, and Supply Chain
- 5. Transmission
- 6. Buildings
- 7. Energy Transition for Workers and Communities
- 8. Resilient and Healthy Communities

We explore the goals, timelines, and implementation mechanisms for each of these policy areas. In doing so, we hope this resource helps ensure the funds from the Inflation Reduction Act are maximized to benefit workers, their families, and communities by achieving job quality as well as climate, health, and equity gains.

We explore how the law addresses job quality and equity; break down the implementation mechanisms included in the legislation and explain how they operate; outline some key provisions in the law; and provide an easy-to-reference grid of some of the key provisions and how they work.

The law is expansive and includes tax policy and health care provisions that—while significant—fall outside of the scope of this resource. The provisions we have selected for a deeper dive in this user guide all touch on the intersections between good jobs, a stable climate, a clean environment, and a fair and just economy.



THE BIPARTISAN INFRASTRUCTURE LAW

the \$1.2 trillion Bipartisan Infrastructure Law (BIL)—also known as the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act—which was signed into law by President Biden on November 15, 2021. The investments and policies included in this law—some of which are already being released by federal agencies—will rebuild and modernize our nation's crumbling infrastructure and create good-paying, union jobs across the nation while making some important investments to address climate change. At the same time, there are concerns with some of the law's provisions, and careful attention to implementation will be needed to ensure the law translates into benefits for the environment and communities.

The BIL includes billions in reauthorizations of existing programs as well as \$550 billion in new federal infrastructure funding over five years to repair, rebuild, and modernize America's bridges, transit systems, water infrastruc-

ture, and more. While more than half of the law's funding is dedicated to transportation infrastructure—including surface transportation, airports, ze-ro-emissions school buses, EV charging, ports, public transit, railways, and more—it also provides significant funding for broadband, the power grid, water infrastructure, improving resiliency, and legacy pollution reduction.

This law will support and create high-quality union jobs, not only at construction job sites, but at manufacturing facilities across the supply chain through the use of strong Buy America and Buy American provisions.

The BlueGreen Alliance previously released a user guide breaking down the investments in the BIL.³ You can find that resource at www.bluegree-nalliance.org/resourcecenter.

IMPLEMENTATION OVERVIEW: HOW THE MONEY MOVES

Successful navigation of the federal funding made available by the Inflation Reduction Act will require familiarity with 1) the mechanisms through which federal programs are implemented and 2) the different ways federal funds flow from federal agencies, whether through states—and, ultimately, to communities—or directly to eligible entities. For each of the policies we explore in this guide, we have identified which mechanism will be used in the grids included in this document. Below, we provide more information on those mechanisms and how they generally operate.

Grants

At its most basic, a grant provides government funding that is not expected to be paid back. However, within this broad category, there are several subtypes of grants that are used to distribute funding in the Inflation Reduction Act.

Mandatory Grant:

A mandatory grant is any grant in which funds are automatically awarded to all eligible applicants. Mandatory grants are not typically given to private organizations or individuals. Rather, they are awarded to state or local governments. Mandatory grants are typically created by legislation that appropriates money for a specific program and determines eligibility for lower levels of government to receive the money to implement the program.

Block grants—like the Environmental and Climate Justice Block Grants included in the Inflation Reduction Act—and formula grants—such as the High-Efficiency Electric Home Rebate included in the law—are usually subsets of mandatory grants. We explore these subsets in more detail below. Discretionary grants are mutually exclusive from mandatory grants.

Formula Grant:

A formula grant is a type of mandatory grant where funds are disbursed according to a "formula," or a fixed set of criteria usually written into the enabling legislation. The formula dictates whether an entity is eligible for funds, and if so, how much. If an entity meets the formula, the award is automatic. The formula may be as simple as a flat dollar amount per unit of population, or it may be much more complex, including various funding, eligibility, program, and compliance criteria. However, it is always intended to be quantitative and objective.

Formula grants are typically awarded to either state or local governments. Large federal spending programs are often structured as formula grants to states, where every state receives an amount of funding based on its population and other characteristics, and then spends this funding to implement the program.

Formula grants are quite similar to block grants, and many programs qualify as both. When a distinction is made, block grants provide more flexibility and breadth to the awardees, while formula grants have more specific and quantitative funding structures and requirements. Formula grants that are not considered block grants may instead be considered as categorical grants.

Block Grant:

A block grant is a mandatory grant awarded to a government entity by a larger government entity to fulfill a broad set of government functions. In the case of a federal block grant, the government defines a set of functions to be carried out, and then awards grants to state or local governments to carry out those functions at their own discretion. A prominent example included in the Inflation Reduction Act is the Environmental and Climate Justice Block Grant, which can be used for community-led monitoring and remediation of emissions, mitigating the effects of urban heat islands, and facilitating the engagement of disadvantaged communities in federal and state policymaking.

Block grants are quite similar to formula grants, and many grant programs qualify as both. Block grants are mutually exclusive from categorical grants, as block grants give broad discretion to awardees to spend their funds, while categorical grants have highly specific requirements.

Discretionary or Competitive Grant:

A discretionary grant, also called a competitive grant, is a grant where awardees are chosen among a pool of applicants based on a review process. The review process will generally involve a set of fixed criteria based on the grant program, funding agency, or specific Request for Proposal (RFP), but it will also most likely involve some degree of subjective judgment.

Federal discretionary grants are typically awarded by federal agencies. There may be enabling legislation that allocates money for a specific grant program, or the grant program may be created by the agency using its existing budget. Either way, the agency typically has a good amount of control over how to evaluate applicants and award funds. State and local government agencies, private companies, nonprofits, labor unions, and individual people may be eligible applicants, depending on the grant program.

Mandatory grants are mutually exclusive from discretionary grants.

Categorical Grant:

A categorical grant is any grant from the federal government to state and local governments to fund a highly specific set of programs and activities. Head Start is a classic example of a categorical grant in which the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) funds local awardees to operate childcare programs following a specific set of federal guidelines.

Categorical grants may be structured as either mandatory or discretionary grants, and they may be structured as formula or project grants. Categorical grants are mutually exclusive from block grants, as block grants give broad discretion to awardees to spend their funds, while categorical grants have highly specific requirements.

Project Grant:

A project grant is any grant awarded to fund a specific project, initiative, or service. These are typically competitive and may be awarded to government agencies, nonprofits, or private companies. Project grants are often considered a subset of categorical grants.



ELIGIBLE ENTITIES

In broad terms, the funding made available in the Inflation Reduction Act flows in one of two ways: either to states—which then utilize the funds themselves or distribute them to local governments, communities, or private entities—or directly to private entities and/or individuals.

Which entities are eligible for each program or funding opportunity will depend largely on what type of funding structure that program utilizes. For example, block grants are distributed to state and local governments and not to private entities. Alternatively, consumer tax credits are distributed to individuals, bypassing state and local governments. Loans—like those made available by the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) through their Loan Programs Office (LPO)—can be awarded to a wide range of entities.

In the section below, we explore the different funding mechanisms and, where possible, note what entities are typically eligible for that type of funding. Additionally, you will find eligible entity notes for each program included in the charts included in this document. The U.S. Department of Transportation's (DOT) Capital Investment Grants are an example of a project grant program.

Loans

Broadly, loans are pools of government funding that are expected to be paid back, unlike grants. There are a number of loan programs included in the Inflation Reduction Act.

Basic Loans

The Inflation Reduction Act authorizes or funds the federal government to make loans for a variety of purposes. Particularly critical to the clean energy and manufacturing investments we highlight in this document are loans that would be administered by the DOE's LPO, which operates programs to provide financing for clean and advanced energy, industrial, and clean vehicle manufacturing projects. The benefit of working with the LPO for a project is that these loans are lower cost, the LPO is able to offer more flexible financing options, and the office remains involved in the project for its lifetime—offering access to DOE's team of experts to help ensure the success of the project.

Loan Guarantees

In some instances, DOE or other agencies are also able to provide loan guarantees—which reduce the risk of a project by having the federal agency agree to assume the debt for the loan should the borrower default—or coordinate with other parts of the federal government to provide a mix of grant, loan, or other financing.

Bonds

A bond is a security issued in exchange for a loan—essentially as an "IOU." An entity can raise money by issuing a bond and selling it for cash to an investor. The bond typically stipulates a rate of interest to be paid over the life of the bond and a date of maturity when the principal is to be repaid in full.

There are a plethora of specific government bond programs designed

for specific types of spending, projects, and circumstances, such as Qualified School Construction Bonds and Recovery Zone Economic and Facility Bonds.

Tax Credits and Deductions

Project developers, manufacturers, and consumers are able to offset some of the cost of projects and purchases through tax credits. A variety of tax credits are used throughout the Inflation Reduction Act to incentivize the use and manufacture of clean technology.

The Basics: Refundable vs. Nonrefundable Tax Credits and Direct Pay

Tax credits fall into two broad categories, refundable and nonrefundable. A refundable tax credit can be used to generate a federal tax refund larger than the amount of tax paid throughout the year. A nonrefundable tax credit can only offset taxes owed and not increase an applicant's federal refund. Therefore, a refundable tax credit can guarantee a benefit and a nonrefundable credit cannot. All of the forms of tax credits discussed below may be refundable or nonrefundable.

Direct pay—which the Inflation Reduction Act applies to some tax credits—goes a step further, allowing developers to treat the tax credits as payments of their tax liability. Direct pay acts as a financing option for entities to receive their credit upfront, allowing them direct capital instead of relying on the tax equity financing market. Direct pay is available for the Investment and Production Tax Credits for eligible entities, including state, local, and tribal governments and taxexempt entities.

Investment Tax Credits

The Inflation Reduction Act includes Investment Tax Credits (ITC)—dollarfor-dollar credits to offset expenses—for investments in renewable energy projects and the build out of manufacturing facilities to produce parts and materials for clean energy projects and clean vehicles.

7 A User Guide to the Inflation Reduction Act

Production Tax Credits

Production tax credits provide a rebate based on the amount of a relevant product made by an entity, such as a utility or manufacturer. One example is a rebate per kilowatt of electricity produced by a renewable source. These can also apply to manufacturing—a production tax credit would provide a certain amount for each blade or solar panel component produced.

Consumer Tax Credits

The law also includes a number of consumer tax credits to incentivize and support the use of clean energy and energy efficiency technologies as well as clean vehicles. For example, the Inflation Reduction Act includes significant extensions to energy efficiency tax credits for both homeowners and commercial property owners and developers. The Residential Energy Efficient Property Tax Credit (25C) is a tax credit that homeowners can use to make certain energy efficiency improvements to their homes and appliances. The Residential Clean Energy Credit (25D) is a tax credit that homeowners can use to install such things as solar panels and hot water heaters, batteries, geothermal heat pumps, and fuel cells.

Additionally, one exciting change to the tax code in the Inflation Reduction Act is that the Clean Vehicle Tax Credit, which will lower the upfront cost of purchasing a battery electric, plug-in hybrid, or fuel cell EV by up to \$7,500, will also encourage car and battery manufacturers to bring their operations—and good automotive manufacturing jobs—onshore.

Excise Tax

An excise tax is a tax on goods or services. Some well-known examples of an excise tax include taxes on gasoline, alcohol, cigarettes, and tires. These taxes are common at the federal, state, and local levels of government. The Inflation Reduction Act includes a permanent extension of the Black Lung Excise Tax, an excise tax on coal used domestically which funds the Black Lung Disability Trust Fund to help pay for expenses for miners disabled by Black Lung Disease and their families.

Tax Deduction

Similarly to a tax credit, a tax deduction lowers the amount owed to the Internal Revenue Service (IRS), but it does so in a different way. While a tax credit reduces the amount of money owed to the IRS, a tax deduction reduces the amount of income subject to being taxed.

Other Investment Mechanisms

The Inflation Reduction Act also includes a couple of additional investment mechanisms that do not fit into the categories above.

Cooperative Agreements

Cooperative agreements facilitate the transfer of something of value from federal executive agencies to states, local governments, and private recipients for a public purpose or benefit. While similar to grants, cooperative agreements differ in that they provide substantial involvement between the federal awarding agency or pass-through entity and the non-federal entity in carrying out the purpose of the agreement.

Technical Assistance

Technical Assistance is the process of providing targeted support to an organization with a development need or problem, which is typically delivered over an extended period of time. This form of assistance is particularly important to disadvantaged communities that might otherwise lack access to the resources or expertise needed to navigate complex environmental issues, regulations, and opportunities. Technical assistance can be provided through federal or state agencies to help communities and stakeholders at many levels.

MAXIMIZING BENEFITS FOR WORKERS, COMMUNITIES, AND EQUITY

Implementation of the Inflation Reduction Act is a critical opportunity to ensure its investments create a more just, equitable society that works for all. As a nation, we are confronting three ongoing, interconnected crises: economic injustice, racial injustice, and climate change. The true impact of this legislation on addressing those crises will be determined through implementation.

Our nation has been struggling with economic inequality for decades. The U.S. Census Bureau reported that income inequality in 2018—the gap between the wealthiest Americans and the average worker had reached the highest level recorded since the bureau started tracking the gap.⁴ Subsequent reports of 2019 and 2020 data show no movement toward income equality.^{5,6} According to the Economic Policy Institute, CEOs in 2020 were paid more than 350 times more than the typical worker.⁷

There is a direct correlation between the increase in income inequality and the decrease of worker power as the share of workers in a union fell from 24% in 1979 to under 11% now.⁸

At the same time, we are struggling against racial injustice. From its outset, our nation's economy has been built on the exploitation of people of color. Systemic racism and oppression are knotted into all of the challenges to building a clean, healthy, and thriving economy for all. For example, historically and persistently, Black Americans fare worse in our existing economy, having lower wages, less savings to fall back on, and significantly higher poverty rates.⁹ Black workers have been the hardest hit by the outsourcing of U.S. manufacturing, enduring a 30% drop in manufacturing employment since the 1990s.¹⁰ Regardless of education level, Black workers are far more likely to be unemployed than white workers. In fact, unemployment rates are twice as high for Black workers historically. That disparity carries into the workplace as well, with Black workers paid on average 73 cents to the dollar compared to white workers.¹¹ The wage gap persists regardless of education, and even with advanced degrees, Black workers make far less than white workers at the same level. The poverty rate for white Americans sits at about 8.1%, compared to 20.7% for Black households.¹²

Systemic racism and oppression are knotted into all of the challenges to building a clean, healthy, and thriving economy for all.

The COVID-19 pandemic has cast a harsh spotlight on, and exacerbated, these crises. The burden of COVID-19 cases and deaths in the U.S. falls disproportionately on people of color.¹³ Black workers are more likely to have front-line jobs—like grocery clerks, public transit workers, warehouse and postal service workers, cleaners, healthcare workers, and childcare workers. Black workers are also less likely to have health insurance, paid sick time, or the ability to work from home. They are also more likely to live in neighborhoods with more air pollution, increasing the risk of COVID-19 infection.

Lower-income communities and communities of color are also hit the hardest and are less able to deal with the impacts of climate change and the increasing natural disasters we are witnessing, from wildfires and hurricanes to heatwaves, droughts, and sea-level rise. As wages have fallen, access to stable housing and economic mobility and power in the workplace has declined, and working people are disproportionately vulnerable to these impacts.

These crises are well documented and the solutions to them are as intrinsically linked as their causes. To begin the work of addressing economic inequality and dismantling systemic racism in our society, equity and justice must be at the core of our efforts to rebuild the economy.

As we work to implement the Inflation Reduction Act, we have the opportunity to ensure we do so in a way that protects and creates good union jobs, delivers public health and environmental benefits, addresses economic and racial injustice head-on, and creates a cleaner, stronger, and more equitable economy for all. Several policy levers exist to help ensure these investments create good union jobs and community benefits—particularly for targeted constituencies. They also help reduce the income inequality that has harmed the American middle class and build a competitive, clean economy. The Inflation Reduction Act includes some codified policy tools explicitly in the legislation. There are additional policy tools available that we have the opportunity to insert or attach as much as possible in the implementation of these funds at the federal and state level. We explore these tools in detail below.

Beyond these policies, it will take not only a deep understanding and acceptance of how we got here but also humility and a willingness and desire to change our present and future. This can start with policy changes at every level of government that seek to address the injustices that lead to disproportionate lack of access to and acquisition of resources and opportunities for people of color.

Key Labor and Equity Standards

There are a number of policy tools that can and should be used to help ensure the creation of good, union jobs that build pathways into the middle class and move us closer to creating a cleaner, more prosperous, and equitable future.

With the right tools in place, the investments included in the Inflation Reduction Act will not only help address the climate crisis and revitalize our manufacturing sector, but can also fight the interconnected crises of income inequality and racial inequity by:

- Incentivizing the use of union labor;
- Mandating that workers are paid a fair wage;
- Utilizing union apprenticeship, pre-apprenticeship, and other union-affiliated training programs;
- Ensuring equitable access to the jobs that this law will create;
- Prioritizing workers and communities most in need; and
- Building pathways into good-paying careers for workers across the nation.

A few such provisions are defined below and are included in the grids of key policy provisions included on this site where they are already required by the legislation.

Davis-Bacon Prevailing Wage

Prevailing wage establishes a wage floor for each occupation that all contractors on a project must pay at or above—typically set to reflect the average or market wage for a given type of work in a given area. Similar to Project Labor Agreements (PLAs), in practice, prevailing wage policies are generally limited to workers employed in the construction industry. Many state and local governments establish a prevailing wage for public works projects, and at the federal level, the Davis-Bacon Act establishes prevailing wage rates for federal construction projects. Requirements or incentives for contractors to pay the prevailing wage are extended by the Inflation Reduction Act for the first time to a set of privately developed projects, such as new power generation facilities.

Registered Apprenticeship, Pre-Apprenticeship Programs, and Other Union-Affiliated Training Programs

One of the main mechanisms for building career pathways is through registered apprenticeship, pre-apprenticeship, and other unionaffiliated training programs. Apprenticeships are registered through a state apprenticeship agency or through the U.S. Department of Labor (DOL). Registered apprenticeships are paid positions that combine on-the-job training with classroom instruction in a trade. Construction unions collaborate with their employer partners to jointly operate robust registered apprenticeship programs. Industrial unions also work with their employers on labor-management training programs that provide a combination of classroom and on-the-job skills training.

Strong, democratic unions can also play a key role in promoting diversity, equity, justice, and inclusion within these programs. An internal BlueGreen Alliance analysis of the DOL Registered Apprenticeship Partners Information Database System (RAPIDS) found that in the construction industry, 43% of apprentices were people of color in union programs, compared to 33% in non-union programs.¹⁴ However, enrollment in these programs only shows one small metric by which to judge if these programs effectively advance the careers of people of color. For true equity and justice to be sustained, officials must focus not solely on enrollment rates, but also on completion data and, crucially, on retention and promotion within the workplace—that means, in part, working to ensure that

apprentices have not only the technical skills but also the professional tools they need to succeed.

Pre-apprenticeship programs, in particular, have become a key tool to improving diversity in the building trades. Such programs aim to ensure that workers can qualify for entry into an apprenticeship program and have the skills they need to succeed. These programs are generally designed to target certain populations or demographics such as low-income workers, workers of color, women, and other marginalized communities. The most successful pre-apprenticeship programs are those affiliated with registered apprenticeships or other contractually agreed on-the-job training programs.

Additionally, many unions offer training throughout a member's career to enable them to stay up to date with changes in technology.

Project Labor Agreements, Community Workforce Agreements, and Community Benefits Agreements

PLAs are collective bargaining agreements that are negotiated in advance of a project. These agreements generally specify wages, fringe benefits, worksite conditions, dispute resolution protocols that restrict lockouts and strikes, and ensure health and safety protections. The encouragement of the use of PLAs on federally funded projects is not a new policy. President Biden signed an executive order in February 2022 ordering that, "it is the policy of the Federal Government for agencies to use project labor agreements in connection with largescale construction projects to promote economy and efficiency in Federal procurement."¹⁵

Community Workforce Agreements (CWAs) and Community Benefit Agreements (CBAs) are beneficial tools for communities when included with PLAs. They can be more broad in scope and are sometimes negotiated with both union and community partners. CWAs go beyond PLAs and focus on creating opportunities to maximize benefits to and in local communities. However, in the absence of a CWA many PLAs include community workforce provisions. In addition to the collective bargaining aspects of a PLA, CWAs frequently include local hire provisions, targeted hire of low-income or disadvantaged workers, and the creation of pre-apprenticeship pathways for careers on the project.

Collective Bargaining

Through the collective bargaining process, workers represented by a union negotiate with their employer the terms of their employment. This includes wages, benefits, hours, health and safety requirements, and more. Research has shown that through the collective bargaining power of unions, workers are able to get more and better benefits—such as health insurance and pensions—and are able to fight for more enforcement of the labor protections they have a right to under the law, like enforcement of safety and health regulations and overtime.¹⁶ Additionally, collective bargaining is one of the most powerful tools in comprehensively raising standards for any particular industry regularly, as each renegotiated collective bargaining agreement—which typically has a three to five year lifetime—typically includes gains for the workers.

Moreover, research has shown that across the board, union members earn higher wages than non-union workers and this difference is most pronounced for workers of color and women:

- White male union members earn 17% more in wages on average compared to white male non-union workers;
- Female union members earn 28% more in wages on average compared to non-union female workers;
- Black union members earn 28% more in wages on average compared to non-union Black workers; and
- Latine union members earn 40% more in wages on average compared to non-union Latine workers.¹⁷

Justice 40 and Other Targeted Community Investments

To ensure that new government policies help dismantle structural racism and target federal resources to the workers and communities that need them most, President Biden established a Justice40 Initiative to ensure that 40% of the benefits from federal investments for climate and clean energy benefit disadvantaged communities.¹⁸ This could include funding set-asides, funding prioritization, or more general guidance that instructs agencies to maximize benefits for communities or workers in ways that can and should—if properly implemented—complement the Justice40 objectives. This includes prioritization or targeting of resources to environmental justice communities and/or communities impacted by energy transition, such as those where coal-fired power plants or coal mines have closed.

SUMMARY OF KEY POLICY PROVISIONS

The Inflation Reduction Act makes landmark investments across a host of sectors. We have selected provisions for a deeper dive in this user guide in eight broad categories that all touch on the intersections between good jobs, a stable climate, a clean environment, and a fair and just economy.

Clean Energy Projects that Deliver Good Jobs

The Inflation Reduction Act delivers strong investments in clean energy that will support and create high-quality, union jobs, particularly in hardhit communities, while helping reach climate goals.

The world's leading scientific organizations have been unambiguous that climate change is a dire and urgent threat and the longer we delay the stronger the action required. Over the last decade, we have witnessed the worsening impacts a changing climate has on our communities. To avoid the catastrophic consequences of climate change, we must ensure rapid greenhouse gas emission reductions—based on the latest science and in line with our fair share—to put the U.S. on a pathway to net zero emissions by 2050. At the same time, we must ensure that the jobs created in the clean economy are high-quality, good-paying union jobs.

The strengthened and newly established tax credits for clean energy in the Inflation Reduction Act will not only help drastically reduce emissions, but provide high-quality jobs in the clean economy. It extends and establishes clean energy tax credits for onshore and offshore wind, solar, geothermal, direct air capture (DAC), battery storage, carbon capture, clean hydrogen, and existing nuclear. Crucially, the law includes provisions that make it more likely the jobs created by these investments are high-quality jobs here in the United States. The law—for the first time ever—includes high-road labor standards that go hand-in-hand with clean energy deployment. Specifically, to receive the full value of the tax credit, developers will have to pay a prevailing wage and utilize a certain percentage of registered apprentices in the projects.

This is significant when considering—on the whole—high-road and union jobs pay better, have better benefits, and are safer than nonunion jobs, as noted in the "Key Labor and Equity Standards" section of this resource. Workers who are members of or are represented by a union earn significantly more than those who are not across all relevant industries and occupations, with especially pronounced benefits for low-wage workers. Taking a deeper dive into specific sectors we see that, on average, union members earn a premium of 15% higher wages than non-union workers in the utilities sector and 45% higher wages in the construction sector.

By requiring that clean energy investments support these workforce development pathways, this law will help:

- Grow and diversify the middle class;
- Increase diversity in the construction workforce—specifically by bringing more women, veterans, Native Americans, those that have been through the justice system, and people of color into the trades;
- Ensure the construction workforce has the skills necessary to build and maintain infrastructure; and
- Promote hiring of local citizens to work on infrastructure projects in their communities.

These provisions in the Inflation Reduction Act will also help address the racial and economic inequality in the country through the two separate

"bonus" tax credits. The Low-Income Communities Credit provides a bonus tax credit for projects located in communities that have a significant share of the population below the poverty line, and the Energy Communities Credit provides a bonus tax credit for projects located in communities that have seen significant job loss in the fossil fuel economy, or due to the closure of a coal mine or coal-fired power plant, or are host to a brownfield site.

Finally, the clean energy tax credits also include domestic production incentives to stoke demand for U.S. manufacturing of clean energy and clean vehicles. These provisions will:

 Boost demand for clean electricity manufacturing: The law includes four clean electricity tax credits worth more than \$127 billion, each of which establishes—for the first time—a bonus 10% tax credit for projects that use domestically manufactured materials and parts. To qualify for the domestic content bonus, clean electricity developers must use domestically made iron and steel and manufactured components in which U.S. production accounts for roughly half of the value. Non-profit and government entities also must meet these domestic content requirements to take full advantage of a "direct pay" option that makes the tax credits more accessible. The tax credits are expected to propel dramatic growth in clean energy deployment, stimulating parallel growth in U.S. manufacturing of clean technology parts and materials.

• Stimulate demand for clean vehicle manufacturing: The law includes a more than \$7 billion expansion and update of a tax credit for new clean vehicles, with standards to catalyze North American manufacturing of EVs, fuel cell vehicles, and their components. The credit will reduce the cost of new EVs by up to \$7,500, while incentivizing the establishment of a complete and resilient supply chain for essential EV battery components in North America. It also ensures the critical minerals that comprise these batteries are not sourced from countries relying on child and forced labor or countries where supply chain bottlenecks and disruptions threaten the EV transition.

These investments show that we can meet our clean energy deployment and climate goals while also ensuring that workers are paid fair wages, that we support and grow our domestic manufacturing supply chains, and that communities that have traditionally been left behind in our economy experience the gains in clean air, clean water, and the opportunity for a middle-class job.



Table 2: Clean Energy Projects that Deliver Good Jobs

Category	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
	Clean Energy Investment Tax Credit (ITC) Extension (Sec 13102) - Investment tax credits for clean energy deployment, including onshore and offshore wind, solar, geothermal, battery storage, and pumped-storage hydro.	D) Extension (Sec nvestment tax credits energy deployment, onshore and offshore r, geothermal, battery nd pumped-storageBase Credit: 6% of Project Cost; Bonus Credit: 30% of Project Cost if prevailing wage and registered appren- ticeship require- ments are metrgy ITC Technology tec. 13702) - Invest- redit for energy\$50.8 Billion Base Credit: 6% of Project Cost;		Investment Tax Credit Direct pay available for state, local, and tribal gov- ernments, TVA, rural electric co-ops, tax exempt (must meet domestic content re- quirements to receive direct pay, phased in 2024-2026)	FY22-25	Prevailing Wage and Registered Apprentice- ship Utilization	Developers, state, local, Tribes, utilities, co-ops, tax-exempt entities	Existing Program
Clean Energy Tax	Clean Energy ITC Technology Neutral, (Sec. 13702) - Invest- ment tax credit for energy deployment for projects with net zero carbon emissions. This credit will go into effect for new projects placed in 2025 through sometime in the 2030s. This credit is not limited to a particu- lar clean energy technology, but rather any technology that does not contribute carbon emissions.	Base Credit: 6% of	Treasury (IRS)	Investment Tax Credit Direct pay available for state, local, and tribal governments, TVA, rural electric co-ops, tax exempt entities (must meet domes- tic content requirements to receive direct pay, phased in 2024-2026)	FY25-35*	Prevailing Wage and Registered Apprentice- ship Utilization	Developers, state, local, tribes, utilities, co-ops, tax-exempt entities	New Program; Technology Neutral
Credits	Clean Energy Production Tax Credit (PTC) Extension (Sec. 13101) - Production tax credits for clean energy deployment, including solar, offshore and onshore wind, and geothermal to receive a tax credit for the production of electricity based on kilowatt-hour of power produced.	\$51 Billion Base Credit: 0.05 cents per kWh, in- creased for inflation since 1992 Bonus Credit: .25 cents per kWh if prevailing wage and registered appren- ticeship require- ments are met, in- creased for inflation since 1992**	Treasury (IRS)	Production Tax Credit Direct pay available for state, local, and tribal governments, tax exempt entities (must meet domes- tic content requirements to receive direct pay, phased in 2024-2026)	FY22-25	Prevailing Wage and Registered Apprentice- ship Utilization	Developers, utilities, co-ops, state, local, tribes, tax-exempt entities	Existing Program
	Clean Energy Production Tax Credit (PTC) Technology Neutral (Sec. 13701) - PTC for energy projects with net zero carbon emissions. This credit will go into effect for new projects placed in service in 2025 through some- time in the 2030s. This credit is not limited to a particular clean energy technology, but rather any technology that does not contribute carbon emissions.	\$11.2 Billion Base Credit: 0.05 cents per kWh, in- creased for inflation since 1992 Bonus Credit: 0.25 cents per kWh if prevailing wage and registered appren- ticeship require- ments are met, in- creased for inflation since 1992**	Treasury (IRS)	Production Tax Credit Direct pay available for state, local, and tribal governments, TVA, rural electric co-ops, tax exempt entities (must meet domes- tic content requirements to receive direct pay, phased in 2024-2026)	FY25-35*	Prevailing Wage and Registered Apprentice- ship Utilization	Developers, utilities, co-ops, state, local, tribes, tax-exempt entities	New Program: Technology Neutral

Table 2: Clean Energy Projects that Deliver Good Jobs (Cont.)

Category	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Clean	Domestic Content Bonus Credit (Sec. 13101, 13102, 13701, 13702) - (Applicable for the Clean Energy PTCs and ITCs). Establishes a bonus 10% ITC (2% if wage and apprentice requirements not satisfied) or PTCs at 1.10% of the rate for which the project would otherwise qualify for projects utilizing domes- tic content. This credit will support projects that use domestically made iron and steel as well as a certain percentage of other manufactured components.	Up to 10% ITC on project cost (or up to a 10% increment on PTCs)	Treasury (IRS)	Tax Credit Direct pay is available for state, local, and tribal govern- ments, TVA, rural electric co-ops, and tax-exempt entities utilizing the domestic content prefer- ence.	FY23-35*	Projects utilizing domes- tically produced iron and steel, and 55% of manu- factured goods. (A ramp up approach annually starting in 2024, ending in 2027 at 55%. Offshore wind will have until 2028 to meet domestic content requirements of 55%	Developers, utilities, co-ops, state, local, tribal, tax-exempt entities	New Program
Energy Tax Credits	Energy Communities Bonus Credit (Sec. 13101, 13102, 13701, 13702) - (Applicable for the Clean Energy PTCs and ITCs). For qualified facilities that are placed in service within an energy community, a 10% extra ITC (2% if wage and apprentice requirements not satisfied) or PTCs at 1.10% of the rate for which the project would otherwise qualify.	Up to 10% ITC on project cost (or up to a 10% increment on PTCs)	Treasury (IRS)	Tax Credit	FY23-35*	For full 10%: Prevailing Wage and Apprentice- ship Requirements	This bonus credit is for: 1. Projects on brownfield sites 2. Projects in metropolitan and non-metropolitan statistical areas that (A) at any time after 2009 had 0.17% or greater direct employment or 25% or greater local tax revenues that are attributable to the extraction, process- ing, transport or storage of coal, oil or natural gas and (B) had an unemploy- ment rate at or above the national unemployment rate for the prior year 3. Projects in census tracts in which (or census tracts adjoining census tracts in which) a coal mine closed after 1999 or a coal-fired electric generating unit retired after 2009.	New Program
	Low Income Communi- ties Bonus Credit (Sec. 13103) - (Applicable for the Clean Energy ITCs). An additional ITC of 10% or 20% is available for the development of wind and solar projects in low income communities.	10% or 20% of project cost	Treasury (IRS)	Investment Tax Credit	FY23-25	Requires an allocation of credits by the IRS, which has 1,800 MW to allo- cate in each of calendar years 2023 and 2024	This bonus credit is specifically for solar and wind projects built in low-in- come communities or on Indian land or that are part of a qualified low-in- come residential building project or a qualified low-income benefit project, and associated storage, but only for projects with maximum net output of less than 5 megawatts.	New Program

Table 2: Clean Energy Projects that Deliver Good Jobs (Cont.)

Category	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Clean Energy Tax Credits	Extension and Modification of Car- bon Dioxide Sequestration Credit (Sec. 13104) - Extends the credit for carbon oxide capture facilities that begin construction before the end of 2032. A base credit rate of \$17 or a bonus credit rate of \$85 per metric ton of carbon oxide captured for geological storage and a base credit rate of \$12 or a bonus credit rate of \$60 per metric ton of carbon oxide captured and used for enhanced oil recovery or to make a commercial product. An enhanced credit for direct air capture facilities at a base rate of \$36 or a bonus rate of \$180 per metric ton of carbon oxide captured for geological storage and base rate of \$26 or a bonus rate of \$130 per metric ton of carbon captured and used for enhanced oil recovery or to make a commercial product.	\$3.2 Billion Bonus rate of \$60, \$85, or \$180 per metric ton of CO2, depending on the form of carbon capture and the use to which the captured CO2 is put	Treasury (IRS)	Tax Credit , Direct pay available for five years	FY23-32.	Prevailing Wage, Apprenticeship Utilization	Carbon capture, utilization, and storage; facilities; electric generation; industrial facilities	Existing Program
	Zero Emissions Nuclear Power Production Credit (Sec. 13105) - Credit for existing facilities pro- ducing nuclear power, regardless of the age of the facility, this credit does not however cover advanced nuclear facilities.	\$30 Billion Base rate of 0.3 cents per kWh, increased for infla- tion since 1992. Bonus rate of 1.5 cents per kWh, increased for in- flation since 1992. The credit amount is reduced as the electricity price increases.	Treasury (IRS)	Production Tax Credit	FY23-32	Prevailing Wage, Approximation		New Credit
	Clean Hydrogen Credit (Sec. 13204) - Credit for producing hy- drogen where the lifecycle (well- to-gate) greenhouse gas emissions to make the hydrogen are no more than 4 kg per kg of hydrogen. The full credit can be claimed only if lifecycle greenhouse gas emis- sions are less than 0.45 kg per kg of hydrogen. Option to claim an ITC on the hydrogen production facility instead.	\$13 Billion Maximum PTC of \$3 per kilogram of clean hydrogen, and maximum ITC of 30% of facility cost	Treasury (IRS)	Tax Credit, Direct pay for PTCs (but not ITC) available for five years	FY22-32	Prevailing Wage, Approximation	, ,	New Credit

Table 2: Clean Energy Projects that Deliver Good Jobs (Cont.)

Category	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Rural Energy Investments	USDA Assistance for Rural Electric Cooperatives (Sec. 22004) - To make grants and loans for electric cooperatives to purchase renew- able energy, purchase renewable energy systems and carbon cap- ture and storage systems, deploy such systems, or make energy effi- ciency improvements and to make grants for debt relief and other costs associated with terminating the use facilities operating on non-renewable energy and related transmission assets.	\$9.7 Billion	USDA (Rural Development)	Loans, Competitive Grants	FY22- FY31	Prevailing Wage	Rural co-op with certain threshold of customer base	New Program
	USDA Electric Loans for Rural Renewable Energy (Sec. 22001) - Generation of renewable energy for resale to rural and nonrural residence, including wind, solar, geothermal, hydropower, and biomass.	\$1 Billion	USDA (Rural Development)	Competitive Grants	FY22-31	Prevailing wage	Developers, local, state, tribal gov- ernments, co-ops, non-profits	Existing Program
	USDA Rural Energy for America Program (REAP) (Sec. 22002) - De- ployment of renewable energy for rural business and agricultural pro- ducers. Technologies include; solar wind, biomass, geothermal, hydro, hydrogen, and energy efficiency improvements.	\$1.9 Billion	USDA (Rural Development)	Competitive Grants, technical assistance	FY22-31	N/A	Rural Businesses and Agricultural Producers	Existing Program

*This credit begins to phase out in 2034, reducing 25% annually, until 2035 at which point it phases out all together. Further, the credit remains available if U.S. annual greenhouse gas emissions have reduced by 75% by the time the credit phases out.

**Sec. 13101 and 13701 provide a credit per kilowatt hour. The legislation allows for the price to increase to adjust for inflation since 1992. The bill specifies the credit as .03/.15 cents per kWh, however the price adjusted for inflation would be .05/.25 cents per kWh.

Clean Technology Manufacturing

The law makes the largest ever investment in U.S. manufacturing of clean energy technologies, including wind, solar, batteries, EVs, and more. These investments are essential to link climate action with good union jobs, counter the racial and income inequality fed by manufacturing job losses, and build secure domestic supply chains instead of relying on overseas production that is marred by forced labor, higher levels of pollution, and shipping bottlenecks.¹⁹ The BlueGreen Alliance has produced a fact sheet outlining six reasons we need to spur increased U.S. clean technology manufacturing.²⁰

The Inflation Reduction Act includes more than \$40 billion in tax credits to expand clean technology manufacturing. It also offers significant funding for the Biden administration to use executive action to spur clean manufacturing growth. The law will:

• Support new clean technology manufacturing facilities with an expanded investment tax credit: The law includes \$10 billion for the 48C tax credit, which will support the establishment, re-tooling, or expansion of manufacturing facilities to produce solar, wind, battery, EV, energy efficiency, and other clean energy technologies. Of this amount, \$4 billion is reserved for manufacturing investments to boost job growth and economic opportunities in communities facing coal facility closures due to the energy transition. The 48C expansion will

create more than 110,000 jobs over the next 10 years.²¹

- Promote solar, wind, and battery manufacturing with a new production tax credit: The law establishes a new manufacturing production tax credit worth more than \$30 billion to support the expansion of solar, wind, and battery manufacturing and critical minerals processing. While the 48C credit has been effective in encouraging small- and medium-sized investments in many clean technology sectors, these four sectors warrant larger, sustained investments due to a significant lack of domestic manufacturing capacity, stiff global competition, and recent disruptions. Critically, manufacturers in these four sectors have a "direct pay" option that will allow them to take advantage of the new tax credit for five years without relying on Wall Street financing that is typically unavailable for manufacturing investments. This new tax credit to fill clean technology supply chain gaps will create more than 560,000 jobs over the next decade.²²
- Enable bold executive action to grow clean manufacturing: The Inflation Reduction Act includes \$500 million for the Defense Production Act—a versatile policy toolbox that the Biden administration has started using to support manufacturing growth for critical clean energy goods—such as solar panels, heat pumps, and grid efficiency components.²³ The new funding will enable the administration to purchase goods, extend loans, install new technology, or otherwise support manufacturing in clean energy sectors.



Table 3: Clean Technology Manufacturing

Category	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Clean Tech	Extension of the Advanced Energy Project Credit (48C) (Sec. 13501) - Investment tax credit for establishing or retooling a factory to produce a wide range of clean technologies (including renewable energy and EV components). The tax credit also is ex- panded to cover installation of equipment that achieves an at least 20% reduction in climate pollution.	\$10 Billion Base Credit: 6% Bonus Credit: 30%	Treasury (IRS)/ DOE	Investment Tax Credit (Direct pay only for tax-exempt and government entities)	Changes begin in 2023 The IRS is expected to allocate the full \$10 billion in available tax credits in 2023.	Prevailing Wage, Apprenticeship Utilization required for bonus credit of 30% instead of base credit of 6%	Manufacturing companies \$4 billion set aside for former coal communities (census tracts with mines closed post- 1999 and/or power plants closed post-2009)	Existing Program
Manufacturing	Advanced Manufactur- ing Production Credit (45X) (Sec. 13502) - New production tax credit for manufacturing solar, wind, and battery components and processing critical minerals including aluminum, cobalt, lithium, nickel, and more to incentivize building new U.S. facilities to support clean energy supply chains at a globally competitive scale.	\$30.622 Billion (This is the Joint Committee on Taxation's estimate for the credit's total value.)	Treasury (IRS)	Production Tax Credit (Direct pay for all entities for five years)	Starts in 2023. The phase-out for solar, wind, and battery components begins in 2030, ends after 2032. The tax credit for critical minerals is permanent.	N/A	Manufacturing and mining companies	New Program
	Defense Production Act (DPA) (Sec. 30001) - Fund- ing for DPA, which the Biden administration is using to spur growth in clean technology manufacturing.	\$500 Million	DOD/DOE	Purchase agree- ments, loans and loan guarantees, or technology procurement	FY22-FY24	N/A	N/A	Existing Program

Industrial Transformation

The industrial sector produces nearly a third of U.S. climate pollution, when accounting for electricity use.²⁴ It is the only source of U.S. greenhouse gas emissions that is projected to rise in the coming decades.²⁵ Industry is also responsible for toxic air pollution that exposes a quarter of a million people to elevated cancer risks each year, primarily in Black communities.²⁶

To help address industrial pollution, the law establishes and expands investment programs to reduce emissions in energy-intensive industries such as steel, aluminum, and cement. The law launches a first-of-its-kind program to propel commercial-scale deployment of emissions-reducing technology at U.S. manufacturing facilities, expands a tax credit for industrial transformation projects, and lays the groundwork for public purchasing of clean construction materials.

While the BIL makes important investments in research, development, and demonstration projects in certain industrial technologies, the Inflation Reduction Act makes essential investments to broadly deploy emissions-reducing technologies across industrial sectors. Together, these investments could eliminate millions of metric tons of harmful emissions while boosting competitiveness and job creation at U.S. industrial facilities. The law will:

• Directly invest in emissions-reducing technology at manufacturing

facilities: The law launches a new, nearly \$6 billion program to help manufacturers carry out emissions-reducing upgrades at steel, aluminum, cement, and other energy-intensive industrial facilities. This program will create nearly 120,000 jobs over five years and cut nearly 70 million metric tons of annual climate pollution—the equivalent of running over 18,000 wind turbines for a year.^{27,28}

- Cut industrial emissions through a tax credit: In addition to providing \$10 billion for the 48C tax credit to spur clean technology manufacturing, as described above, the law makes the tax credit available—for the first time—for manufacturers to install equipment that achieves an at least 20% reduction in climate pollution. According to BlueGreen Alliance internal analysis, the program expansion will cut an estimated 7 million metric tons of annual greenhouse gas emissions—equivalent to the yearly climate pollution emitted by about 1.5 million gasoline-powered vehicles.
- Support government purchases of low-emissions materials: The law includes new investments to support the Biden administration's Buy Clean initiative, which will use the U.S. government's vast purchasing power to drive demand for low-emissions manufacturing of construction materials. To lay the groundwork for Buy Clean, the law includes \$250 million for grants and technical assistance that will help manufacturers report their emissions in environmental product declarations—a tool to accurately compare the emissions that go into manufactured goods. The law also invests more than \$5 billion for DOT and the General Services Administration (GSA) to support the use of low-carbon materials for public buildings and highways.



Table 4: Industrial Transformation

Category	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
	Advanced Industrial Facilities Deployment Program (Sec. 50161) - Financial assis- tance for commercial-scale deployment of industrial emissions reduction technology.	\$5.812 Billion	DOE	Competitive Financial Assis- tance (Grants, Rebates, Loans, or Cooperative Agreements)	FY 22-26	Criteria for competitive applications include measuring the benefits to the local community	A domestic, non-Federal, nonpower industrial or manufacturing facility engaged in energy-intensive industri- al processes	New Program
Industrial	Environmental Product Declaration (EPD) Assistance Program (Sec. 60112) - Provide grants and technical assistance to businesses and states/Tribes/nonprofits that support such businesses to develop EPDs and support "other activities that assist in measuring, reporting, and steadily reducing the quantity of embodied carbon of construction materials and products."	\$250 Million	EPA	Competitive Grant - Project Grant and Technical Assistance	FY 22-31	N/A	Businesses and states, Tribes, and nonprofits that support such busi- nesses	New Program
	Low-Carbon Labeling Program (Sec. 60116) - Identify and label low-embodied carbon materials and products used for buildings and transportation projects.	\$100 Million	EPA	Not specified	FY 22-26	N/A	N/A	New Program
	Low-Carbon Federal Buildings (Sec. 60503) - To the Federal Buildings Fund to acquire and install low-embodied carbon materials and products for use in the con- struction or alteration of buildings under the jurisdiction, custody, and control of the GSA.	\$2.15 Billion	GSA	Competitive Contracts	FY 22-26	N/A	N/A	Existing Program
Direct Procurement	Low-Carbon Transportation Materials (Sec. 60506) - For the DOT Federal High- way Administration (FHWA) to reimburse eligible recipients for the incremental costs of using low-embodied carbon construction materials and products in projects.	\$2 Billion	DOT	Competitive Grants	FY 22-26	N/A	States, local governments, political subdivision of a state, territory, Tribes, any recipient of funds under the Fed- eral Lands Transportation Program, metropolitan planning organizations, special purpose district or public au- thority with transportation function	New Program
	Low-Carbon Disaster Relief (Sec. 70006) - Authority to provide financial assistance for costs associated with low-carbon materials and incentives that encourage low-carbon and net-zero energy projects (with increased federal cost share).	_	FEMA	Competitive Grants and Technical Assistance	FY 22-26	N/A	States, local governments, Tribes	Existing Program
	Low-Carbon Affordable Housing (Sec. 30002) - The U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) to fund projects that implement low-emission technologies, materials, or processes or address climate resilience of multifamily properties.	\$837.5 Million	HUD	Project Grants and Direct Loans	FY 22-28	N/A	Any owner or sponsor of an eligible property - defined as a property receiving project-based assistance pursuant to the Housing Act of 1959, the Cranston-Gonzalez National Affordable Housing Act, and the U.S. Housing Act of 1937	New Program

EV Deployment, Automotive Manufacturing, and Supply Chain

In the United States, the transportation sector represents the single largest source of climate-warming greenhouse gas emissions—surpassing industrial emissions and emissions from energy generation, residential and commercial buildings, and the agricultural sector. While reducing emissions from vehicles must not be the only strategy we pursue in our efforts to decarbonize our mobility systems, we cannot meet our climate goals without a significant transition to cleaner cars and trucks. The Inflation Reduction Act applies a whole-of-government approach to addressing this source of greenhouse gas and health-harming emissions, while also creating and preserving good union jobs; supporting and growing a domestic supply chain for vehicle components and technologies; and improving mobility and air quality in our neighborhoods.

The Inflation Reduction Act contains clean vehicle tax credits for new and used car buyers—as well as commercial fleets—and puts ambitiousbut-achievable requirements on qualifying vehicles' critical mineral and battery supply chains. It brings those supply chain requirements within reach for car and truck manufacturers—who have already made significant commitments to onshoring their battery supply chains—through major investments in the domestic auto manufacturing supply chain. Finally, it provides direct grants to a range of heavy-duty fleets to replace their existing vehicles—including transit and school buses, logistics trucks, drayage vehicles, and U.S. Postal Service (USPS) delivery vans—with zero emission alternatives. The clean vehicle provisions in the Inflation Reduction Act can be divided into three main categories: tax credits, grants and loans for clean vehicle manufacturers, and grants for heavy-duty fleet electrification.

- **Clean Vehicle Related Tax Credits:** The updated Clean Vehicle Tax Credit will shape the future of the global auto manufacturing sector. The credit brings down the cost of buying battery and fuel cell EVs by up to \$7,500, while incentivizing the establishment of a complete and resilient supply chain for essential battery components in North America. It also ensures that the critical minerals that comprise these batteries are not sourced from countries relying on child and forced labor, and with whom ongoing political tensions risk significant clean vehicle and battery supply chain bottlenecks (see sidebar). The Commercial Clean Vehicle Credit aids fleets to purchase clean lightand heavy-duty vehicles by defraying the incremental upfront cost of purchasing a clean vehicle versus an internal combustion engine (ICE) alternative—an essential provision for communities disproportionately impacted by the local air pollutants emitted by diesel-fueled trucks, delivery vans, and work trucks. Finally, the Alternative Fueling Property Credit helps individuals and businesses install EV charging and alternative fueling equipment to supplement the significant investments made by the BIL in a nationwide EV charging network.
- Clean Vehicle Manufacturing Investments: The Advanced Technology Vehicle Manufacturing (ATVM) Loan Program received an additional \$3 billion, which will unlock billions of dollars in private capital for manufacturing facilities building the technology we need to achieve

Photo courtesy of Ford Motor Company



climate goals and reduce emissions from all transportation sectors from light-duty cars to airplanes. The Domestic Manufacturing Conversion Grants Program also supports the auto manufacturing sector, but is targeted to provide direct grants to recently closed or at-risk facilities. The Inflation Reduction Act provides \$2 billion for this program—which will fund the retooling efforts needed to transform production lines that were building ICE vehicles and their parts into production lines building the clean vehicles of the future.

Medium and Heavy Duty Fleet Electrification: The Inflation Reduction

Act allocates a total of \$7 billion through several programs to reduce local air pollutants and climate-warming greenhouse gas emissions from heavy-duty vehicles. It takes an expansive approach to heavyduty vehicle decarbonization and \$1 billion in grants to the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) to encourage the private sector to electrify Class 6 and 7 trucks, and \$3 billion to EPA to reduce emissions from ports, including through the purchase and deployment of zero emission drayage vehicles. The law also allocates \$3 billion to electrify the USPS delivery fleet.



ETHICAL EXTRACTION OF CRITICAL MINERALS

The critical minerals needed to produce the batteries and technology needed to transform the vehicles sector include lithium, cobalt, manganese, nickel, graphite, and aluminum, among many others. The processes and labor practices with which these minerals are extracted have attracted the attention of labor advocates and humanitarian watchdogs globally, who have surfaced the use of child and forced labor in many of the major countries supplying critical minerals for EVs.^{29,30} The single most important vehicle technology of the future cannot be intertwined with these practices. The 30D critical minerals credit incentivizes manufacturers to source critical minerals from countries with which the United States has free trade agreements, or invest their own resources in North American mining and battery recycling capacities.

The critical minerals credit does not preclude our need for a new national commitment to responsible mining in addition to the reclamation and recycling of these minerals and materials. At present, the United States lacks a comprehensive strategy for responsibly mining these materials at home; for developing secure and sustainable supply chains for their incorporation into the clean energy economy; and for leading through example—in cooperation with other nations that seek to mine and develop these resources in safe, environmentally, and socially responsible ways. Responsible mining practices ensure that economic benefits are:

- shared with workers and communities;
- prioritize community and worker safety;
- actively engage with stakeholders to obtain social license; and
- minimize environmental impact.

Responsible domestic mining would help us build out clean technology supply chains here in North America and serve as an anchor for reshoring and retaining domestic manufacturing.

Table 5: EV Deployment, Automotive Manufacturing, and Supply Chain

Category	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Auto Supply Chain Manufacturing Grants and	Advanced Technology Vehicle Manufac- turing Loan Program (ATVM) (Sec. 50142) - Provides direct loans to manufacturers to re-equip, expand, or establish facilities that produce clean vehicles (light-, medium-, or heavy-duty) and their components, as well as trains and locomotives, maritime vessels, aircraft, and hyperloop technology. Eliminates the cap (previously \$25 billion) on loans from the ATVM.	\$3 Billion	DOE	Direct Loans	FY2022- FY2028	Prevailing Wage for Construction Work	Facilities manufacturing: fuel efficient light, me- dium- and heavy-duty vehicles, maritime ves- sels, trains, aircraft, and hyperloop technology, and facilities manufac- turing parts for any of the above vehicles	Existing Program
Loans	Domestic Manufacturing Conversion Grants (Sec. 50143) - Provides grants to support the domestic production of EVs, hybrids, plug-in hybrid electric vehicles (PHEV), and hydrogen fuel cell vehicles, especially in recently closed or at-risk facilities.	\$2 Billion	DOE	Competitive Grant	FY2022- FY2031	Prevailing Wage for Construction Work	Facilities manufacturing: EVs, hybrids, PHEVs, and hydrogen fuel cell vehicles	Existing Program (First Time Funding)
	Clean Vehicle Tax Credit (30D) (Sec. 13401) - Encourages the deployment of clean vehicles made in North America with batteries made with North American-man- ufactured components and critical miner- als sourced from countries with which the United States has a free trade agreement.	\$7.5 Billion	Treasury (IRS)	Consumer Tax Credit	Jan 1, 2022-Dec 31, 2032	Final Assembly and Com- ponent Conditions; AGI and MSRP Caps	Individuals, the tax cred- its can be transferred to the auto dealer	Existing Program
	Used Clean Vehicle Tax Credit (25E) (Sec. 13402) - Accelerates the creation of a sec- ondary market for EVs in order to extend EV access and improve affordability for low-income drivers.	\$1.3 Billion Tax credit of 30% of the vehicle cost or \$4,000, whichever is less	Treasury (IRS)	Consumer Tax Credit	Jan 1, 2022-Dec 31, 2032	AGI and Sale Price Caps	Individuals, the tax cred- its can be transferred to the auto dealer	New Program
Clean Vehicle Tax Credits	Commercial Clean Vehicle Tax Credit (45W) (Sec. 13403) - Accelerates the de- ployment of clean vehicles for commercial and other fleets.	\$3.6 Billion Tax credit of 15% of the vehicle cost (30% for a pure EV), but not more than the incremen- tal cost of above what a comparable powered solely by gasoline or diesel would cost	Treasury (IRS)	Consumer Tax Credit	Jan 1, 2022-Dec 31, 2032	N/A	Commercial uses	New Program
	Alternative Fueling Property Credit (30C) (Sec. 13404) - Provides a tax credit of up to \$100,000 per property for the installa- tion of EV charging or alternative fueling infrastructure for ethanol, natural gas, compressed natural gas, liquefied natural gas, liquefied petroleum gas or hydrogen.	\$1.7 Billion The base tax credit is 6%, but it increas- es to 30% if the wage and appren- tice requirements are satisfied	Treasury (IRS)	Consumer Tax Credit	Jan 1, 2022-Dec 31, 2032	Restricted to low-income and rural areas; Addi- tional credit for projects guaranteeing prevailing wage for workers and apprentice labor hours	Individuals, Commercial Entities	Existing Program

Table 5: EV Deployment, Automotive Manufacturing, and Supply Chain (Cont.)

Category	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Alternative Fuel Credits	Extension of Incentives for Biodiesel, Biodiesel Mixtures, and Renewable Diesel (40A) (Sec. 13201) - Extends the \$1/ gallon production tax credit for biodiesel, biodiesel mixtures, and renewable diesel, with an additional \$0.10/gallon credit for small agri-biodiesel producers.	\$5.6 Billion	Treasury (IRS)	Production Tax Credit	Until Dec. 31, 2024	N/A	Producers of biodiesel, biodiesel mixtures, and renewable diesel	Existing Program
	Extension of Alternative Fuel Credit (6426) (Sec. 13201) - Extends the \$0.50/gallon production tax credit for alternative fuels, including liquified petroleum gas, CNG/ LNG, liquified hydrogen, and others (not including alcohol-based fuels).	\$ 5.6 Billion	Treasury (IRS)	Production Tax Credit	Until Dec. 31, 2024	N/A	Producers/vendors of qualifying alternative fuels for use in motor vehicles, motor boats, or aviation	Existing Program
Clean	Clean Heavy Duty Vehicles (Sec. 60101) - Provides grants to support the replace- ment of eligible vehicles with zero emis- sion class 6 and 7 vehicles, the purchase, installation, operation, or maintenance of charging or fueling infrastructure, and the provision of workforce development and training to support zero emission vehicle adoption.	\$1 Billion	EPA	Competitive Grant	FY2022- FY2031	\$400 Million reserved for grantees in non-at- tainment areas for any air pollutant	States, municipalities, Tribes, non-profit school transportation associations, entities that sell or lease zero emissions vehicles (ZEVs) or charging/fueling equip- ment	New Program
MDV/HDV Deployment	Grants to Reduce Air Pollution at Ports (Sec. 60102) - Awards rebates and grants to purchase or install zero emission port equipment and technology, conduct plan- ning and permitting activities, and develop climate action plans at ports.	\$3 Billion	EPA	Competitive Grant, Rebate	FY2022- FY2027	\$750 Million reserved for grantees in non-at- tainment areas for any air pollutant	Port authorities, state, regional, local, or Tribal agencies with jurisdiction over port authorities or ports, air pollution control agencies, and private entities that: apply in partnership with any of the aforementioned entities, or own, operate, or use the facilities, cargo handling equipment, trans- portation equipment, or related technology of a port	New Program
	USPS Clean Fleets (Sec. 70002) - Deposits funding to the Postal Service Fund for the purchase of zero emission delivery vehicles and the purchase, design, and installation of ZEV infrastructure.	\$3 Billion	USPS	Deposit to Postal Service Fund	FY22-FY31	N/A	USPS	New Program
Transit and Mobility	Neighborhood Access and Equity Grant Program (Sec. 60501) - Awards grants to state and local governments to improve community walkability and connectiv- ity through the removal, retrofitting, or replacement of roads and highways.	\$1.893 Billion	DOT (FHWA)	Competitive Grants	FY22-FY26	\$1.262 Billion reserved for projects including those serving DACs, those with CBAs, and those with anti-displace- ment policies or commu- nity land trusts	States and Territories, Tribes, Units of Local Government, Political Subdivisions of a State, MPOs, Special Purpose Districts and Public Authorities with a Transpor- tation Function, Non-Profits and Higher Ed in partnership with any of the above	New Program

Transmission Deployment

Today's network of transmission and distribution equipment still includes components from over 100 years ago. Varying age, condition, and capacities make it difficult to provide reliable power, and unreliable equipment, severe weather, and overloading can all cause power disruptions and damages to electric equipment. Unfortunately, as climate change gets worse, so does the problem. More than half of major power outages between 2000 and 2016 were caused by natural hazards such as hurricanes, heat waves, and wildfires.³¹

Building on the \$2.5 billion included in the BIL for transmission build out, the Inflation Reduction Act provides an additional \$2 billion for new construction of high-capacity transmission lines. The Inflation Reduction Act also includes \$760 million in grants to facilitate the siting of interstate transmission lines, and \$100 million for offshore wind transmission planning. Investing in transmission and electric infrastructure is an excellent opportunity to put people to work in the clean economy. Most of the jobs associated with transmission construction and operations and maintenance are already union jobs.³² New federal investment going towards the upgrading or construction of new lines should continue to reinforce these high-road, family-sustaining jobs. This can be done by strategically targeting funding for projects utilizing high-road labor standards, such as PLAs. Additionally, investments passed in the Inflation Reduction Act can support good jobs across the supply chain through utilization of domestically sourced materials for the construction of high-powered transmission lines.

Prioritization should be given to projects that upgrade or construct new interregional transmission lines as well as transmission projects that increase connectivity of renewable generation. According to the Americans for a Clean Energy Grid, the interconnection of our nation's transmission system must be increased drastically in order to supply a resilient, nation-wide grid.³³ Further priority should be given to projects that reduce the renewable generation queue, which currently has 930 gigawatts of clean energy waiting to be connected to the grid.³⁴ This also includes preparing and building infrastructure to support the vast amounts of future offshore wind deployment. The additional \$100 million of funding for offshore funding projects.

Further, the Inflation Reduction Act invests \$9.7 billion for rural electric co-ops to transfer their generation to renewable energy sources. This will allow for rural communities across the country to finance and transition to renewable energy, fortify electric infrastructure, and ensure reliability for rural ratepayers. This provision is also subject to prevailing wages and will create good-paying jobs across the country.



Table 6: Transmission Deployment

Category	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Transmission	Transmission Line and Intertie Incentives (Sec. 50151) - Incentives for new high-capacity lines and upgrading existing lines for inter- connections.	\$2 Billion	DOE	Loans, Competi- tive Grants	FY22-FY31	Prevailing Wage	Utilities, developers, co-ops	New Program
	Siting of Interstate Electricity Trans- mission Lines (Sec. 50152) - Grants to facilitate new siting of interstate transmission lines.	\$760 Million	DOE	Competitive Grants	FY22-FY31	N/A	State, local, or Tribal government	New Program
Offshore Wind	Interregional and Offshore Wind Electricity Transmission Planning (Sec. 50153) - Integrated planning for connecting new offshore wind projects.	\$100 Million	DOE	Program Fund- ing conducted by agency	FY22-FY32	N/A	Agency Staff	New Program

Buildings

The buildings sector sits squarely at the intersection of climate change, income inequality, and racial inequity.

The building sector's impact on climate change is undeniable. In 2019, 13% of U.S. greenhouse gas emissions came from direct emissions of the buildings sector, primarily from heating and cooking.³⁵ When electricity consumed by the end user—indirect emissions—is factored in, buildings account for 31% of total U.S. greenhouse gas emissions.³⁶

The buildings sector is also one of the most visible examples of racial inequity in the nation. In the United States, people of color are disproportionately impacted by unsafe, hazardous, and energy inefficient housing and schools. People of color are more likely than their white counterparts to live in low-income households and live in high-poverty communities. In addition, they are likely to spend up to half of their income on rent and often spend three times as much on energy as their white counterparts. This energy burden is in part because they are more likely to live in older, less efficient housing resulting in higher energy bills.

Investments in constructing or retrofitting healthy, energy efficient, and climate resilient buildings will drive down the emissions causing climate change and take steps to address the systemic racism pervasive in the public buildings and housing sector while creating good-paying union jobs and fighting income inequality.

The Inflation Reduction Act includes a number of provisions that will improve the energy efficiency of our nation's buildings, including multifamily housing, schools, and commercial buildings. Tax incentives for residential and commercial use were extended ten years as well as expanded to increase eligibility and value to taxpayers. This includes a commercial tax deduction for energy efficiency from which tax-exempt institutions, such as schools, are now able to benefit. Schools can take advantage of this new eligibility by partnering with energy savings performance contractors that can take the tax credit and pass on the savings to school districts. The tax credits pertaining to commercial buildings and multifamily housing also come with the same strong labor standards described in the clean energy section of this site, including prevailing wage and apprenticeship requirements. Knowing these tax incentives will reliably be in place for the next ten years will further incentivize the manufacturing and installation of energy efficient products.

Schools can also benefit from the clean energy tax credits discussed above. Schools are eligible to receive direct payment—effectively grants—for clean energy projects. Because energy use is one of the highest budget items for schools—second only to staff salaries—there is a huge opportunity to significantly reduce energy expenses through clean energy projects and direct those savings to other needs within the school. This could include employing Energy Savings Performance Contracts to fund school retrofits which would, in turn, save schools even more money.

In addition to the new eligibility criteria for schools receiving energy efficient tax deductions, schools are eligible for two additional funding streams. The EPA was allocated \$50 million to address indoor air pollution in schools. This could include the removal of airborne legacy toxics—such as Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) and asbestos—that are often in older school buildings often located in disadvantaged communities. There is also opportunity to address energy efficiency, health, and climate resilience in schools with the \$3 billion that is allocated for Climate and Environmental Justice Block Grants.

The law also includes grant funding to improve energy efficiency, safety, health, and affordability of homes. For example, it includes \$4.3 billion for whole home retrofits, such as improved insulation, and \$200 million for contractor training for energy efficiency improvements. It also includes \$1 billion for energy efficiency, water efficiency, and climate resilience in affordable housing. These investments in residential energy efficiency complement the historic investment made in the Weatherization Assistance Program and the Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program in the BIL. The sum of these programs will translate into lower energy bills for households, quality jobs in the community, and reduced emissions that significantly move us towards our national climate action goals.

In addition to its focus on residential buildings, the Inflation Reduction Act also includes \$250 million to retrofit federal buildings and \$1 billion in investments to upgrade building codes. In conjunction with BIL funding for federal buildings and building codes—and \$250 million to EPA to enhance environmental reporting criteria for building products—these investments will send strong market signals for the jobs and manufacturing that accompany the installation and use of these energy-efficient products.

Table 7: Buildings

Category	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Federal	High Performance Green Buildings (Sec. 60502) - Provides funding to the General Services Administration (GSA) to convert GSA facilities to high-performance green buildings.	\$250 Mil- lion	GSA	Federal Build- ings Fund; Internal Agency Budget	FY22-31	N/A	Federal facilities	Existing Program
Public Buildings/ MUSH - Municipal University Schools Hospitals	School air pollution (Sec. 60106) - Grants and technical assistance to monitor and reduce air pollution at public schools in low-income and disadvantaged communities.	\$50 Million	EPA (OAR)	Competitive Grants	FY22 - FY31	Low-income and disad- vantaged communities	Schools, public	Existing Program
Commercial	Energy Efficient Commercial Buildings Tax Deduction (179D) (Sec. 13303) - Enables building owners to claim a tax deduction for installing qualify- ing systems in buildings that reduce energy usage by at least 25%. Tenants may be eligible if they make construc- tion expenditures.	\$360 Mil- lion	Treasury (IRS)	Tax Deduction	Jan 1, 2022 - Dec 31, 2031	Prevailing Wage, Appren- ticeship Utilization	Retrofits qualify at commercial buildings placed in service five years or more before establish- ment of a qualified retrofit plan; government and tax-exempt entities can assign the deduc- tions to the person primarily responsible for the design work	Existing Program
	Home Energy Performance-Based, Whole House Rebates (Sec. 50121) - Provides rebates to homeowners for a host of home improvements, including insulation updates, HVAC system replacements, and retrofits that save whole-house energy use. Larger rebates would be available for lower-income program participants.	\$4.3 Billion	DOE	Formula Grants	FY22 - FY31	State Energy Offices may increase amount of rebate to low or middle income households	State Energy Offices	New Program
Residential	State-based Home energy efficien- cy contractor training grants (Sec 50123) - Training and education to contractors involved in the installa- tion of home energy efficiency and electrification improvements.	\$200 Mil- lion	DOE	Formula grants	FY22- FY31	N/A	State Energy Offices	New Program
	High-Efficiency Electric Home Rebate (Sec. 50122) - Electrification rebates for qualified/efficient: heat pumps, stoves, insulation, etc; majority of rebates, designated for tribal or low-income communities, are called "qualified electrification project" (QEP).	\$4.5 Billion	DOE	Formula Grants	FY22 - FY31	Rebates target low- and middle- income house- holds	State Energy Offices, Tribes	New Program

Table 7: Buildings (Cont.)

Category	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Residential	Residential energy efficiency tax credit (25C) (Sec. 13301) - Provides homeowners with a 30% tax credit for the cost of certain high-efficien- cy heating, cooling, water-heating appliances, energy-efficient windows and doors, and home energy audits. The maximum annual credit is \$1,200 (\$2,000 for heat pumps and biomass stoves and boilers). There are sub-lim- its for particular types of equipment.	\$12.45 Billion	Treasury (IRS)	Tax Credit	2023-2032	Qualified manufacturer list	Homeowners	Existing Program
	New Energy Efficient Home Tax Credit (45L) (Sec. 13304) - Builders can claim a tax credit of up to \$5,000 for each new home or dwelling unit that meets specified energy efficiency requirements.	\$2.04 Billion	Treasury (IRS)	Tax Credit	2023-2032	Prevailing Wage for multi-family buildings	Builders	Existing Program
Affordable Housing	Improving Energy Efficiency or Water Efficiency or Climate Resilient of Affordable Housing (Sec. 30002) - Eligible owners and sponsors receive grants and loans to improve their buildings' energy efficiency, water efficiency, and resilience.	\$1 Billion	HUD	Direct Loans, Competitive Grants	FY22-28	Owners agree to extend- ed affordability of the property	Owners and sponsors of HUD-subsidized Section 202, 811, Project-based Section 8, and Section 236 properties that agree to an extended period of affordability	New Program
Commercial and Residential	Building codes (Sec. 50131) - Assist states and local governments with 1) building code adoption 2) towards zero energy building codes.	\$1 Billion	DOE/Building Technologies Office	Competitive Grants	FY22-29	No match requirement	States and local governments	New Program

Supporting Energy Transition Workers and Communities

An energy transition that is fair for workers and communities will not happen organically. Working people have too often felt the pain of shifts in technology. We can't leave workers or communities behind as these changes happen in our economy, which are also the changes necessary to avoid the worst impacts of climate change. Prioritizing and targeting federal resources to workers and communities in places impacted by this shift needs to be a deliberate choice.

The Inflation Reduction Act provides some of this needed investment, particularly by driving clean energy investments into communities impacted by energy transition. This includes the Energy Communities Credit (referenced in the Clean Energy Jobs section), which provides a bonus tax credit to drive clean energy investments to energy communities where, among other possible metrics, a coal mine or coalfired power plant has recently closed. Communities are eligible if they are in census tracts in which a coal mine has closed after December 31, 1999 where a coal-fired electric generating unit closed after December 31, 2009; or a census tract which directly adjoins an impacted census tract.

Additionally, the law provides over \$10 billion in financing for rural renewable energy investments through the U.S. Department of Agriculture. The Inflation Reduction Act will also drive clean energy manufacturing alongside these clean energy investments. The law also revives the Section 48C qualified advanced energy property credit with a \$4 billion set aside for energy transition communities. This investment will help establish, expand, or retool clean and advanced energy, vehicle, and technology factories in states and regions—like West Virginia, Pennsylvania, and Colorado—that have faced job loss and economic devastation due to plant or mine closures.

The Inflation Reduction Act also creates a new program within DOE's Loan Programs Office to help decarbonize and re-use existing energy infrastructure: the Energy Infrastructure Reinvestment (EIR) Program. Funded at \$5 billion, the reinvestment criteria is broad, including nearly any activity lowering emissions—everything from reducing emissions from continuing operations, to fully redeveloping energy facilities for a different economic purpose. If targeted the right way, this financing could support economic redevelopment in communities impacted by energy transition: it explicitly supports local community benefits and the In addition to driving needed clean energy and manufacturing investments into these communities, the Inflation Reduction Act permanently extends the Black Lung Excise Tax to maintain the funding that provides critical benefits to miners and families. The Black Lung Excise Tax supports the Black Lung Disability Trust Fund (BLDTF) and is paid by coal companies at the current rate of \$0.55/ ton of surfacemined coal, and \$1.10/ ton of coal mined underground. The BLDTF pays for medical benefits and provides a small monthly living stipend to coal miners who are disabled by black lung disease, and to their surviving dependents.

All of these provisions will leverage and build upon investments already made in the BIL. The addition of the clean energy and manufacturing provisions in the Inflation Reduction Act adds to the BIL's strong focus on environmental remediation and provides funding for clean energy deployment, manufacturing, and economic support for communities impacted by energy transition.

However, some critical support for workers and communities was not included in the Inflation Reduction Act, including funding for dislocated workers, and additional funding for the Economic Development Administration. More must be done to provide meaningful support for workers who have borne and will continue to bear the brunt of job loss in this energy transition: workers dislocated from coal mines, coal power plants, and oil refineries.



Table 8: Supporting Energy Transition Workers and Communities

Category	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
	Prioritization of the Advanced Energy Project Credit in Energy Communities (Sec. 13501) - Revives the Section 48C qualified advanced energy property credit, and reserves \$4 billion for man- ufacturing investments to boost job growth and economic opportunities in energy communities (communities in a census tract or a directly adjoin- ing census tract in which a coal mine closed after 1999 or coal-fired electric generating unit closed after 2009).	\$10 Billion	DOE	Tax Credit	FY23	Prevailing Wage, Apprenticeship Utilization	Qualifying manufacturing and indus- trial facilities	Existing Program
Economic Development and Clean Energy Deployment	Energy Communities Bonus Credit (Sec. 13101, 13102, 13701, 13702) - (Applicable for the Clean Energy PTCs and ITCs). For qualified facilities that are placed in service within an energy community, a 10% extra ITC (2% if wage and apprentice requirements not satisfied) or PTCs at 1.10% of the rate for which the project would otherwise qualify.	Up to 10% ITC on project cost (or up to a 10% increment on PTCs)	Treasury (IRS)	Tax Credit	FY23- FY35	For full 10%: Prevailing Wage and Apprentice- ship Requirements	This bonus credit is for 1. Projects on brownfield sites 2. Projects in metropolitan or non-met- ropolitan statistical areas that (A) at any time after 2009 had 0.17% or greater direct employment or 25% or greater local tax revenues that are attributable to the extraction, processing, transport, or storage of coal, oil or natural gas industries and (B) had an unemployment rate at or above the national unemploy- ment rate for the prior year 3. Projects in census tracts in which (or census tracts adjoining census tracts in which) a coal mine closed after 1999 or a coal-fired electric generating unit retired after 2009.	New Program
	Energy Infrastructure Reinvestment Financing (Sec. 50144) - Establishes a program to provide financial support to eligible entities to retool, repower, repurpose, or replace energy infrastruc- ture that has ceased operations; or enable operating energy infrastructure to avoid, reduce, utilize, or sequester air pollutants greenhouse gas emissions.	\$5 Billion	DOE (LPO)	Loans	FY 22-26	Proposal must include an analysis of how the proposed project will engage with and affect associated commu- nities	Developers, utilities, nonprofits, co- ops	New Program
Worker Health and Safety	Superfund (Sec. 13601) - Reinstates the Superfund excise tax on oil and petroleum, which provides the federal government with resources to respond to environmental threats not otherwise addressed by responsible parties.	N/A	EPA (OLEM)	Excise Tax	FY23-32	N/A	Sites deemed "Superfund" by EPA. Funds replenish the Hazardous Substance Superfund Trust Fund (Superfund)	Existing program
Safety	Black Lung (Sec. 13901) - Permanent- ly extends the tax to fund the Black Lung Disability Trust Fund.	N/A	DOL (OWCP)	Excise Tax	Permanent	N/A	Coal miners disabled by Black Lung and their dependents	Existing Program

Resilient and Healthy Communities

The Inflation Reduction Act includes community-based investments to reduce pollution in disadvantaged communities while improving sustainability and resilience. To maintain its commitment to equity and environmental justice, the law allocates \$3 billion for environmental and climate justice block grants, which can be used for communityled monitoring and remediation of emissions, mitigating the effects of urban heat islands, and facilitating the engagement of disadvantaged communities in federal and state policymaking. In addition to those block grants, the law includes \$50 million to address indoor air quality and emissions at schools in low income and disadvantaged communities through monitoring programs and technical assistance.

The Inflation Reduction Act also contains a number of provisions that will support state, Tribal, and local governments in climate change planning, resilience, adaptation, and response, prioritizing low-income communities and communities of color that are disproportionately affected by climate impacts. This includes: \$2.6 billion in National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) grants to protect coastal communities and conserve and restore coastal habitats; \$5 billion in grants to support resilient forests and communities; \$5 billion in grants for drought resilience; and nearly \$250 million for Tribal and Native Hawaiian climate resilience and adaptation programs. These critical investments strengthen those already made in the BIL, including historic funding levels for the NOAA Community-Based Restoration Project, National Coastal Resiliency Fund, and Flood Mitigation Assistance.

Additionally, the legislation creates the Methane Emissions Reduction Program (MERP), which will use nearly \$1.5 billion in funding to mitigate methane pollution by providing assistance to companies to reduce their methane emissions. The law also allows for the funding to be used for communities impacted by methane and other greenhouse gas pollution including by mitigating health effects of methane and supporting environmental restoration.

Restoration of natural ecosystems and climate resilience go hand-in-hand. Combined with the efforts made in the BIL, the Inflation Reduction Act will help ensure that our infrastructure and communities are prepared for the impacts of climate change. These investments can be built on and expanded to ensure that we create high-quality jobs in the restoration work and put communities first in planning and preparing for future conditions.

Unfortunately, the Inflation Reduction Act did not include investments in our care economy. Funding is still needed for states to strengthen the Home and Community Based Services workforce and assess availability and barriers to accessing home and community-based services.



Table 9: Resilient and Healthy Communities

Category	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Community and Worker Resilience	Environmental and Climate Justice Block Grants (Sec. 60201) - Funding for commu- nity-led efforts in disadvantaged communi- ties to address climate and environmental injustice.	\$3 Billion	EPA (OEJ)	Block Grant	FY22-26	To benefit disadvan- taged communities	Community-based non-profit or partnership of aforementioned plus Tribe, local government, or institution of higher education	New Program
	Funding to Address Air Pollution (Sec. 60103) - \$117.5 million to deploy, integrate, support, and maintain fenceline air monitoring. \$50 million to expand the national ambient air monitoring network with new multi-pollutant monitors and to replace, repair, and maintain existing monitors. \$3 million to operate air quality sensors in low-income and disadvan- taged communities. \$15 million to test and address emissions from wood heaters. \$20 million for monitoring methane emissions. \$25 million for Clean Air Act Grants. \$5 million for implementing greenhouse gas and zero-emissions standards relating to mobile sources.	\$235.5 Million	EPA (OAR)	Competitive grants	FY22-FY31	To benefit low-income or disadvantaged com- munities	State air pollution con- trol agencies; public or nonprofit private agen- cies, institutions, and organizations; tribes; individuals	Existing Program
	NOAA National Coastal Resilience Fund (Sec. 40001) - For the conservation, restoration, and protection of coastal and marine habitats, resources, Pacific salmon, and other marine fisheries, to enable coastal communities to prepare for extreme storms and other chang- ing climate conditions, and for projects that support natural resources that sustain coastal and marine resource-dependent communi- ties, marine fishery and marine mammal stock assessments, and for related administrative expenses.	\$2.6 Billion	Commerce (NOAA)	Contracts, Formula Grants, Cooperative Agreements, and Technical Assistance.	FY22-FY26	Secretary may waive or reduce the required non-Federal share	Coastal states, Govern- ments, nonprofit orga- nizations, local govern- ments, and institutions of higher education	Existing Program
	Tribal Climate Resilience (Sec. 80001) - For Tribal climate resilience and adaptation programs to support their climate adaptation planning, ocean and coastal management planning, capacity building, and relocation, managed retreat, and protect-in-place plan- ning for climate risks.	\$260 Million	Interior (BIA)	Various (e.g. Technical Assistance, Direct Expen- diture, Grants, Contracts, Cooperative Agreements)	FY22-FY31	Not Subject to federal cost-sharing or matching requirements; Excluded from funds calculated for "small and needy" program	Tribal Nations and orga- nizations	Existing Program

Table 9: Resilient and Healthy Communities (Cont.)

Category	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Community and Worker Resilience	National Parks and Public Lands Ecosys- tem Resilience (Sec. 50221-50223) - \$250 million for the conservation, protection, and resiliency of lands and resources administered by National Park Service (NPS) and Bureau of Land Management (BLM), \$250 million to carry out conservation, ecosystem and habitat restoration projects on lands admin- istered by NPS and BLM. \$500 million to provide funding for hiring employees of the NPS. \$200 million for deferred maintenance projects in the National Park System.	\$1.2 Billion	Interior (NPS, BLM)	Project Grants	FY22-FY31	Not subject to federal cost-share/matching	N/A - internal federal agency funding	Existing Program
	Drought Response and Preparedness (SEC. 50231-50233) - \$550 million to the U.S. Bureau of Reclamation for disadvantaged communities to cover the cost of projects that can create reliable sources of water. \$25 million to improve canals and other water conveyance facilities by installing solar panels for renewable energy generation. \$4 billion to mitigate the impacts of drought through com- pensation for reduced water consumption, system conversion projects that reduce water demand, and habitat restoration projects.	\$4.75 Billion	Interior (Bureau of Reclamation)	Formula and Project Grants	FY22-FY31	N/A	Public entities and Tribes	New Program
Reduce Methane Emissions and Leaks	Methane Emissions Reduction Program (Sec. 60113) - For grants, rebates, contracts and loans to provide financial and technical assis- tance to owners and operators of applicable facilities to prepare and submit greenhouse gas reports; methane emissions monitoring; providing financial and technical assistance to reduce methane and other greenhouse gas emissions from petroleum and natural gas systems, mitigate legacy air pollution from petroleum and natural gas systems in disad- vantaged and low-income communities, and support environmental restoration provide support for communities.	\$1.5 Billion	EPA (OAR)	Competitive Grants, Loans, and Technical Assistance	FY22-FY28	N/A	Applicable facility: offshore and onshore petroleum and natural gas production; onshore natural gas processing; onshore natural gas transmission com- pression; underground natural gas storage; liquefied natural gas storage; liquefied natural gas import and export equipment; onshore pe- troleum and natural gas gathering and boosting; and onshore natural gas transmission pipeline.	New Program

Cross-cutting Investments and Metrics

In addition to investments discussed above, the Inflation Reduction Act includes several important provisions that cut across several priority areas.

The Inflation Reduction Act provides an additional \$40 billion of Ioan authority to the Title 17 Innovative Clean Energy Loan Guarantee Program. This extends to all currently eligible DOE Title 17 Innovative Clean Energy technology categories, which include solar, energy storage, transmission, and wind energy. The law sets aside \$3.6 billion in credit subsidy to support the cost of those Ioans and 3% for administrative expenses. This funding will also support the programs authorized by the BIL for projects involving critical minerals processing, manufacturing, and recycling, and removes the innovation requirement for State Energy Financing Institution-backed projects.

A new Greenhouse Gas Reduction Fund (sometimes referred to as a green bank) provides funding to support the rapid deployment of low- and zero-emission technologies. The fund is divided into three "pots" of funding. The first contains \$7 billion for programs aimed at deploying clean energy technologies like rooftop solar and pollutionreducing technologies in low-income and disadvantaged communities through providing grants, loans, or other forms of financial assistance and technical assistance. The second pot provides \$8 billion for eligible institutions that provide financial and technical assistance for clean energy projects benefiting low-income and disadvantaged communities. The third pot contains \$12 billion that can be used broadly to support eligible direct and indirect investments in renewable energy projects nationwide, with a small set aside for administrative costs. These funds can also be used in public/private partnerships.

The Inflation Reduction Act also creates a new \$5 billion Climate Pollution Reduction grant program at the EPA for states, municipalities, and Tribes to develop and implement plans to reduce greenhouse gas pollution. The law provides \$250 million for the development of plans and directs EPA to make planning grants to at least one recipient in each state. EPA will then competitively award \$4.75 billion for the implementation of these plans. These funds can be used for a wide variety of policies, including EV charging infrastructure, buildings, transit, natural infrastructure solutions, and more.

Finally, the law includes nearly \$1 billion to ensure federal agencies can conduct efficient and effective environmental reviews and public engagement on large, federally-funded infrastructure and climate projects. This funding is split up through multiple agencies across the federal government and will be key to ensuring that we can rapidly deploy clean energy technology.



Table 10: Cross-cutting Investments and Metrics

Category	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
	Title 17 Innovative Clean Energy Loan Guarantee Program (Sec. 50141) - Provides an additional \$40 billion of Ioan authority for clean energy projects eligible for Ioan guarantees under section 1703 of the Energy Policy Act of 2005.	\$40 Billion	DOE (LPO)	Loans	FY 22-26	N/A	Developers, utili- ties, nonprofits	Existing Program
	Greenhouse Gas Reduction Fund (Sec. 60103) - Funding to deploy low and zero emissions technologies, especially in low income and disad- vantaged communities.	\$27 Billion	EPA	Competitive grants	FY22-FY24	To benefit low-income and disadvantaged communities	States, municipal- ities, and Tribal governments; non-profit organi- zations	New Program
Cross-cutting	Climate Pollution Reduction Grants (Sec. 60114) - Grants to allow states, municipalities, and Tribes to develop and implement plans to reduce greenhouse gas pollution.	\$ 5 Billion	EPA (OAR)	Competitive grants	FY22-31	Applications must include the degree to which green- house gas air pollution is projected to be reduced in low-income and disadvan- taged communities.	State air pollution control agencies; public or nonprofit private agencies, institutions, and or- ganizations; Tribes	New Program
	Funding for environmental review (Sec. 23001, 50301, 50302, 50303, 60115, 60402, 60505, 70007) - Funding for federal agencies to ensure efficient and effective envi- ronmental reviews for large federally funded projects.	\$995 Million	DOE, FERC, DOI, DOT (FHWA), EPA, USFS, CEQ, Federal Permit- ting Improvement Steering Council	N/A	FY22-26	N/A	N/A - internal fed- eral agency funding	N/A

KEY PROVISIONS BY AGENCY

Priority Area	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
	Clean Energy Investment Tax Credit (ITC) Extension (Sec 13102) - Invest- ment tax credits for clean energy deployment, including onshore and offshore wind, solar, geothermal, battery storage, and pumped-storage hydro.	\$13.9 Billion Base Credit: 6% of Project Cost; Bonus Credit: 30% of Project Cost if prevailing wage and registered appren- ticeship require- ments are met	Treasury (IRS)	Investment Tax Credit Direct pay available for state, local, and tribal governments, TVA, rural electric co-ops, tax ex- empt (must meet domes- tic content requirements to receive direct pay, phased in 2024-2026)	FY22-25	Prevailing Wage and Registered Apprentice- ship Utilization	Developers, state, local, Tribes, utilities, co-ops, tax-exempt entities	Existing Program
Clean	Clean Energy ITC Technology Neutral, (Sec. 13702) - Investment tax credit for energy deployment for projects with net zero carbon emissions. This credit will go into effect for new projects placed in 2025 through sometime in the 2030s. This credit is not limited to a particular clean energy technology, but rather any technology that does not contribute carbon emissions.	\$50.8 Billion Base Credit: 6% of Project Cost; Bonus Credit: 30% of Project Cost if prevailing wage and registered appren- ticeship require- ments are met	Treasury (IRS)	Investment Tax Credit Direct pay available for state, local, and tribal governments, TVA, rural electric co-ops, tax exempt entities (must meet domestic content requirements to receive direct pay, phased in 2024-2026)	FY25-35*	Prevailing Wage and Registered Apprentice- ship Utilization	Developers, state, local, tribes, utilities, co-ops, tax-exempt entities	New Program; Technology Neutral
Energy Projects that Deliver Good Jobs	Clean Energy Production Tax Credit (PTC) Extension (Sec. 13101) - Pro- duction tax credits for clean energy deployment, including solar, offshore and onshore wind, and geother- mal to receive a tax credit for the production of electricity based on kilowatt-hour of power produced.	\$51 Billion Base Credit: 0.05 cents per kWh, in- creased for inflation since 1992 Bonus Credit: .25 cents per kWh if prevailing wage and registered appren- ticeship require- ments are met, in- creased for inflation since 1992**	Treasury (IRS)	Production Tax Credit Direct pay available for state, local, and tribal governments, tax exempt entities (must meet domestic content requirements to receive direct pay, phased in 2024-2026)	FY22-25	Prevailing Wage and Registered Apprentice- ship Utilization	Developers, utilities, co-ops, state, local, tribes, tax-exempt entities	Existing Program
	Clean Energy Production Tax Credit (PTC) Technology Neutral (Sec. 13701) - PTC for energy projects with net zero carbon emissions. This credit will go into effect for new projects placed in service in 2025 through sometime in the 2030s. This credit is not limited to a particular clean energy technology, but rather any technology that does not con- tribute carbon emissions.	\$11.2 Billion Base Credit: 0.05 cents per kWh, in- creased for inflation since 1992 Bonus Credit: .25 cents per kWh if prevailing wage and registered appren- ticeship require- ments are met, in- creased for inflation since 1992**	Treasury (IRS)	Production Tax Credit Direct pay available for state, local, and tribal governments, TVA, rural electric co-ops, tax exempt entities (must meet domestic content requirements to receive direct pay, phased in 2024-2026)	FY25-35*	Prevailing Wage and Registered Apprentice- ship Utilization	Developers, utilities, co-ops, state, local, tribes, tax-exempt entities	New Program: Technology Neutral

Priority Area	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
	Domestic Content Bonus Credit (Sec. 13101, 13102, 13701, 13702) - (Applicable for the Clean Energy PTCs and ITCs). Establishes a bonus 10% ITC (2% if wage and apprentice requirements not satisfied) or PTCs at 1.10% of the rate for which the project would otherwise qualify for projects utilizing domestic content. This credit will support projects that use domestically made iron and steel as well as a certain percentage of other manufactured components.	Up to 10% ITC on project cost (or up to a 10% increment on PTCs)	Treasury (IRS)	Tax Credit Direct pay is available for state, local, and tribal governments, TVA, rural electric co-ops, and tax-exempt entities utiliz- ing the domestic content preference.	FY23-35*	Projects utilizing domes- tically produced iron and steel, and 55% of manu- factured goods. (A ramp up approach annually starting in 2024, ending in 2027 at 55%. Offshore wind will have until 2028 to meet domestic content requirements of 55%	Developers, utilities, co-ops, state, local, tribal, tax-exempt entities	New Program
Clean Energy Projects that Deliver Good Jobs	Energy Communities Bonus Credit (Sec. 13101, 13102, 13701, 13702) - (Applicable for the Clean Ener- gy PTCs and ITCs). For qualified facilities that are placed in service within an energy community, a 10% extra ITC (2% if wage and apprentice requirements not satisfied) or PTCs at 1.10% of the rate for which the project would otherwise qualify.	Up to 10% ITC on project cost (or up to a 10% increment on PTCs)	Treasury (IRS)	Tax Credit	FY23-35*	For full 10%: Prevailing Wage and Apprentice- ship Requirements	This bonus credit is for: 1. Projects on brownfield sites 2. Projects in metropolitan and non-metropolitan statistical areas that (A) at any time after 2009 had 0.17% or greater direct employment or 25% or greater local tax revenues that are attributable to the extraction, process- ing, transport or storage of coal, oil or natural gas and (B) had an unem- ployment rate at or above the national unemployment rate for the prior year 3. Projects in census tracts in which (or census tracts adjoin- ing census tracts in which) a coal mine closed after 1999 or a coal-fired electric generating unit retired after 2009.	New Program

Priority Area	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Clean	Low Income Communities Bonus Credit (Sec. 13103) - (Applicable for the Clean Energy ITCs). An additional ITC of 10% or 20% is available for the development of wind and solar projects in low income communities.	10% or 20% of project cost	Treasury (IRS)	Investment Tax Credit	FY23-25	Requires an allocation of credits by the IRS, which has 1,800 MW to allo- cate in each of calendar years 2023 and 2024	This bonus credit is specifically for solar and wind projects built in low-income communities or on Indian land or that are part of a qualified low-in- come residential building project or a qualified low-income benefit project, and associated storage, but only for projects with maximum net output of less than 5 megawatts.	New Program
Energy Projects that Deliver Good Jobs	Extension and Modification of Carbon Dioxide Sequestration Credit (Sec. 13104) - Extends the credit for carbon oxide capture facilities that begin construction before the end of 2032. A base credit rate of \$17 or a bonus credit rate of \$85 per metric ton of carbon oxide captured for geological storage and a base credit rate of \$12 or a bonus credit rate of \$60 per metric ton of carbon oxide captured and used for enhanced oil recovery or to make a commercial product. An enhanced credit for direct air capture facilities at a base rate of \$36 or a bonus rate of \$180 per metric ton of carbon oxide captured for geological storage and base rate of \$26 or a bonus rate of \$130 per metric ton of carbon captured and used for enhanced oil recovery or to make a commercial product.	\$3.2 Billion Bonus rate of \$60, \$85, or \$180 per metric ton of CO2, depending on the form of carbon cap- ture and the use to which the captured CO2 is put	Treasury (IRS)	Tax Credit , Direct pay available for five years	FY23-32.	Prevailing Wage, Appren- ticeship Utilization	Carbon capture, utilization, and storage; facilities; electric generation; industrial facilities	Existing Program

Priority Area	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Clean Energy Projects	Zero Emissions Nuclear Power Pro- duction Credit (Sec. 13105) - Credit for existing facilities producing nuclear power, regardless of the age of the facility, this credit does not however cover advanced nuclear facilities.	\$30 Billion Base rate of 0.3 cents per kWh, in- creased for inflation since 1992. Bonus rate of 1.5 cents per kWh, in- creased for inflation since 1992. The credit amount is re- duced as the electric- ity price increases.	Treasury (IRS)	Production Tax Credit	FY23-32	Prevailing Wage, Appren- ticeship utilization	Existing nuclear power facilities	New Credit
that Deliver Good Jobs	Clean Hydrogen Credit (Sec. 13204) - Credit for producing hydrogen where the lifecycle ("well-to-gate") greenhouse gas emissions to make the hydrogen are no more than 4 kg per kg of hydrogen. The full credit can be claimed only if lifecycle greenhouse gas emissions are less than 0.45 kg per kg of hydrogen. Op- tion to claim an ITC on the hydrogen production facility instead.	\$13 Billion Maximum PTC of \$3 per kilogram of clean hydrogen, and maximum ITC of 30% of facility cost	Treasury (IRS)	Tax Credit, Direct pay for PTCs (but not ITC) avail- able for five years	FY22-32	Prevailing Wage, Appren- ticeship utilization	Owner of a qualified clean hydrogen production facility	New Credit
Clean	Extension of the Advanced Energy Project Credit (48C) (Sec. 13501) - Investment tax credit for establishing or retooling a factory to produce a wide range of clean technologies (including renewable energy and EV components). The tax credit also is expanded to cover installation of equipment that achieves an at least 20% reduction in climate pollution.	\$10 Billion Base Credit: 6% Bonus Credit: 30%	Treasury (IRS)/ DOE	Investment Tax Credit (Direct pay only for tax-exempt and govern- ment entities)	Changes begin in 2023. The IRS is expected to allocate the full \$10 billion in available tax credits in 2023.	Prevailing Wage, Ap- prenticeship utilization required for bonus credit of 30% instead of base credit of 6%	Manufacturing companies \$4 billion set aside for former coal communities (census tracts with mines closed post-1999 and/or power plants closed post-2009)	Existing Program
Technology Manufac- turing	Advanced Manufacturing Production Credit (45X) (Sec. 13502) - New production tax credit for manu- facturing solar, wind, and battery components and processing critical minerals including aluminum, cobalt, lithium, nickel, and more to incen- tivize building new U.S. facilities to support clean energy supply chains at a globally competitive scale.	\$30.622 Billion (This is the Joint Committee on Taxation's estimate for the credit's total value.)	Treasury (IRS)	Production Tax Credit (Direct pay for all entities for five years)	Starts in 2023. The phase-out for solar, wind, and battery components begins in 2030, ends after 2032. The tax credit for critical minerals is permanent.	N/A	Manufacturing and mining companies	New Program

Priority Area	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
	Clean Vehicle Tax Credit (30D) (Sec. 13401) - Encourages the deployment of clean vehicles made in North America with batteries made with North American-manufactured com- ponents and critical minerals sourced from countries with which the United States has a free trade agreement.	\$7.5 Billion	Treasury (IRS)	Consumer Tax Credit	Jan 1, 2022-Dec 31, 2032	Final Assembly and Com- ponent Conditions; AGI and MSRP Caps	Individuals, the tax credits can be transferred to the auto dealer	Existing Program
	Used Clean Vehicle Tax Credit (25E) (Sec. 13402) - Accelerates the creation of a secondary market for EVs in order to extend EV access and improve affordability for low-income drivers.	\$1.3 Billion Tax credit of 30% of the vehicle cost or \$4,000, whichever is less	Treasury (IRS)	Consumer Tax Credit	Jan 1, 2022-Dec 31, 2032	AGI and Sale Price Caps	Individuals, the tax credits can be transferred to the auto dealer	New Program
EV Deploy- ment, Au- tomotive Manufac-	Commercial Clean Vehicle Tax Credit (45W) (Sec. 13403) - Accelerates the deployment of clean vehicles for commercial and other fleets.	\$3.6 Billion Tax credit of 15% of the vehicle cost (30% for a pure EV), but not more than the incremen- tal cost of above what a comparable powered solely by gasoline or diesel would cost	Treasury (IRS)	Consumer Tax Credit	Jan 1, 2022-Dec 31, 2032	N/A	Commercial uses	New Program
turing, and Supply Chain	Alternative Fueling Property Credit (30C) (Sec. 13404) - Provides a tax credit of up to \$100,000 per proper- ty for the installation of EV charging or alternative fueling infrastructure for ethanol, natural gas, compressed natural gas, liquefied natural gas, liquefied petroleum gas or hydrogen.	\$1.7 Billion The base tax credit is 6%, but it increas- es to 30% if the wage and appren- tice requirements are satisfied	Treasury (IRS)	Consumer Tax Credit	Jan 1, 2022-Dec 31, 2032	Restricted to low-income and rural areas; Addi- tional credit for projects guaranteeing prevailing wage for workers and apprentice labor hours	Individuals, Commercial Entities	Existing Program
	Extension of Incentives for Biodiesel, Biodiesel Mixtures, and Renewable Diesel (40A) (Sec. 13201) - Extends the \$1/gallon production tax credit for biodiesel, biodiesel mixtures, and renewable diesel, with an addi- tional \$0.10/gallon credit for small agri-biodiesel producers.	\$5.6 Billion	Treasury (IRS)	Production Tax Credit	Until Dec. 31, 2024	N/A	Producers of biodiesel, biodies- el mixtures, and renewable diesel	Existing Program
	Extension of Alternative Fuel Credit (6426) (Sec. 13201) - Extends the \$0.50/gallon production tax credit for alternative fuels, including liquified petroleum gas, CNG/LNG, liquified hydrogen, and others (not including alcohol-based fuels).	\$5.6 Billion	Treasury (IRS)	Production Tax Credit	Until Dec. 31, 2024	N/A	Producers and ven- dors of qualifying alternative fuels for use in motor vehi- cles, motor boats, or aviation	Existing Program

Priority Area	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
	Energy Efficient Commercial Build- ings Tax Deduction (179D) (Sec. 13303) - Enables building owners to claim a tax deduction for installing qualifying systems in buildings that reduce energy usage by at least 25%. Tenants may be eligible if they make construction expenditures.	\$360 Million	Treasury (IRS)	Tax Deduction	Jan 1, 2022 - Dec 31, 2031	Prevailing Wage, Appren- ticeship Utilization	Retrofits qualify at commercial buildings placed in service five years or more before establishment of a qualified retrofit plan; government and tax-exempt entities can assign the deduc- tions to the person primarily responsible for the design work	Existing Program
Buildings	Residential energy efficiency tax credit (25C) (Sec. 13301) - Provides home- owners with a 30% tax credit for the cost of certain high-efficiency heating, cooling, water-heating appliances, energy-efficient windows and doors, and home energy audits. The maxi- mum annual credit is \$1,200 (\$2,000 for heat pumps and biomass stoves and boilers). There are sub-limits for particular types of equipment.	\$12.45 Billion	Treasury (IRS)	Tax Credit	2023-2032	Qualified manufacturer list	Homeowners	Existing Program
	New Energy Efficient Home Tax Credit (45L) (Sec. 13304) - Builders can claim a tax credit of up to \$5,000 for each new home or dwelling unit that meets speci- fied energy efficiency requirements.	\$2.04 Billion	Treasury (IRS)	Tax Credit	2023-2032	Prevailing Wage for multi-family buildings	Builders	Existing Program

Priority Area	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Supporting Energy Transition Workers and Com- munities	Energy Communities Bonus Credit (Sec. 13101, 13102, 13701, 13702) - (Applicable for the Clean Ener- gy PTCs and ITCs). For qualified facilities that are placed in service within an energy community, a 10% extra ITC (2% if wage and apprentice requirements not satisfied) or PTCs at 1.10% of the rate for which the project would otherwise qualify.	Up to 10% ITC on project cost (or up to a 10% increment on PTCs)	Treasury (IRS)	Tax Credit	FY23- FY35	For full 10%: Prevailing Wage and Apprentice- ship Requirements	This bonus credit is for 1. Projects on brown- field sites 2. Projects in metro- politan or non-met- ropolitan statistical areas that (A) at any time after 2009 had 0.17% or greater direct employment or 25% or greater local tax revenues that are attributable to the ex- traction, processing, transport, or storage of coal, oil or natural gas industries and (B) had an unem- ployment rate at or above the national unemployment rate for the prior year 3. Projects in census tracts in which (or census tracts adjoin- ing census tracts in which) a coal mine closed after 1999 or a coal-fired electric generating unit retired after 2009.	New Program

*This credit begins to phase out in 2034, reducing 25% annually, until 2035, at which point it phases out all together. Further, the credit remains available if U.S. annual greenhouse gas emissions have reduced by 75% by the time the credit phases out.

**Sec. 13101 and 13701 provide a credit per kilowatt hour. The legislation allows for the price to increase to adjust for inflation since 1992. The bill specifies the credit as .03/.15 cents per kWh, however the price adjusted for inflation would be .05/.25 cents per kWh.

Table 12: U.S	. Department of	Energy (DOE)
---------------	-----------------	--------------

Priority Area	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Clean Technology Manufacturing	Extension of the Advanced Energy Project Credit (48C) (Sec. 13501) - Investment tax credit for establishing or retooling a factory to produce a wide range of clean technol- ogies (including renewable energy and EV components). The tax credit also is expanded to cover installation of equipment that achieves an at least 20% reduction in climate pollution.	\$10 Billion Base Cred- it: 6% Bonus Credit: 30%	Treasury (IRS)/ DOE	Investment Tax Credit (Direct pay only for tax-exempt and government entities)	Changes begin in 2023 The IRS is expected to allocate the full \$10 billion in available tax credits in 2023.	Prevailing Wage, Ap- prenticeship Utilization required for bonus credit of 30% instead of base credit of 6%	Manufacturing compa- nies \$4 billion set aside for former coal communities (census tracts with mines closed post-1999 and/or power plants closed-post 2009)	Existing Program
	Defense Production Act (DPA) (Sec. 30001) - Funding for DPA, which the Biden admin- istration is using to spur growth in clean technology manufacturing.	\$500 Million	DOD/DOE	Purchase agree- ments, loans and loan guarantees, or technology procurement	FY22-FY24	N/A	N/A	Existing Program
Industrial Transformation	Advanced Industrial Facilities Deployment Program (Sec. 50161) - Financial assistance for commercial-scale deployment of indus- trial emissions reduction technology.	\$5.812 Billion	DOE	Competitive Financial Assis- tance (Grants, Rebates, Loans, or Cooperative Agreements)	FY 22-26	Criteria for competitive applications include measuring the benefits to the local community	A domestic, non-Federal, nonpower industrial or manufacturing facility en- gaged in energy-intensive industrial processes	New Program
EV Deployment, Automotive Manufac- turing and	Advanced Technology Vehicle Manufac- turing Loan Program (ATVM) (Sec. 50142) - Provides direct loans to manufacturers to re-equip, expand, or establish facilities that produce clean vehicles (light-, medium-, or heavy-duty) and their components, as well as trains/locomotives, maritime vessels, aircraft, and hyperloop technology. Eliminates the cap (previously \$25 billion) on loans from the ATVM.	\$3 Billion	DOE	Direct Loans	FY2022- FY2028	Prevailing Wage for Construction Work	Facilities manufactur- ing: fuel efficient light, medium- and heavy-duty vehicles, maritime ves- sels, trains, aircraft, and hyperloop technology, and facilities manufactur- ing parts for any of the above vehicles	Existing Program
turing, and Supply Chain	Domestic Manufacturing Conversion Grants (Sec. 50143) - Provides grants to support the domestic production of EVs, hybrids, plug-in hybrid electric vehicles (PHEV), and hydrogen fuel cell vehicles, especially in recently closed or at-risk facilities.	\$2 Billion	DOE	Competitive Grant	FY2022- FY2031	Prevailing Wage for Construction Work	Facilities manufacturing: EVs, hybrids, PHEVs, and hydrogen fuel cell vehicles	Existing Program (First Time Funding)

Priority Area	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
	Transmission Line and Intertie Incentives (Sec. 50151) - Incentives for new high-ca- pacity lines and upgrading existing lines for interconnections.	\$2 Billion	DOE	Loans, Competi- tive Grants	FY22-FY31	Prevailing Wage	Utilities, developers, co-ops	New Program
Transmission Deployment	Siting of Interstate Electricity Transmission Lines (Sec. 50152) - Grants to facilitate new siting of interstate transmission lines.	\$760 Million	DOE	Competitive Grants	FY22-FY31	N/A	State, local, or Tribal government	New Program
	Interregional and Offshore Wind Electricity Transmission Planning (Sec. 50153) - Inte- grated planning for connecting new offshore wind projects.	\$100 Million	DOE	Program Fund- ing conducted by agency	FY22-FY32	N/A	Agency Staff	New Program
	Home Energy Performance-Based, Whole House Rebates (Sec. 50121) - Provides rebates to homeowners for a host of home improvements, including insulation updates, HVAC system replacements, and retrofits that save whole-house energy use. Larger rebates would be available for lower-income program participants.	\$4.3 Billion	DOE	Formula Grants	FY22 - FY31	State Energy Offices may increase amount of rebate to low or middle income house- holds	State Energy Offices	New Program
Buildings	State-based Home energy efficiency con- tractor training grants (Sec 50123) - Training and education to contractors involved in the installation of home energy efficiency and electrification improvements.	\$200 Million	DOE	Formula grants	FY22- FY31	N/A	State Energy Offices	New Program
	High-Efficiency Electric Home Rebate (Sec. 50122) - Electrification rebates for qualified/ efficient: heat pumps, stoves, insulation, etc; majority of rebates, designated for tribal or low-income communities, are called "quali- fied electrification project" (QEP).	\$4.5 Billion	DOE	Formula Grants	FY22 - FY31	Rebates target low- and middle-income households	State Energy Offices, Tribes	New Program
	Building codes (Sec. 50131) - Assist states and local governments with 1) building code adoption 2) towards zero energy building codes.	\$1 Billion	DOE/Building Technologies Office	Competitive Grants	FY22-29	No match requirement	States and local govern- ments	New Program

Table 12: U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) (Cont.)

Priority Area	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Support- ing Energy Transition Workers and Communities	Prioritization of the Advanced Energy Project Credit in Energy Communities (Sec. 13501) - Revives the Section 48C qualified advanced energy property credit, and reserves \$4 billion for manufacturing investments to boost job growth and eco- nomic opportunities in energy communities (communities in a census tract or a directly adjoining census tract in which a coal mine closed after 1999 or coal-fired electric gen- erating unit closed after 2009).	\$10 Billion	DOE	Tax Credit	FY23	Prevailing Wage, Apprenticeship Utilization	Qualifying manufacturing and industrial facilities	Existing Program
	Energy Infrastructure Reinvestment Financ- ing (Sec. 50144) - Establishes a program to provide financial support to eligible entities to retool, repower, repurpose, or replace energy infrastructure that has ceased opera- tions; or enable operating energy infrastruc- ture to avoid, reduce, utilize, or sequester air pollutants greenhouse gas emissions.	\$5 Billion	DOE (LPO)	Loans	FY 22-26	Proposal must include an analysis of how the proposed project will engage with and affect associated commu- nities	Developers, utilities, nonprofits, co-ops	New Program
Cross-cutting	Title 17 Innovative Clean Energy Loan Guar- antee Program (Sec. 50141) - Provides an additional \$40 billion of Ioan authority for clean energy projects eligible for Ioan guar- antees under section 1703 of the Energy Policy Act of 2005.	\$40 Billion	DOE (LPO)	Loans	FY 22-26	N/A	Developers, utilities, nonprofits	Existing Program
Investments	Funding for environmental review (Sec. 23001, 50301, 50302, 50303, 60115, 60402, 60505, 70007) - Funding for federal agencies to ensure efficient and effective environmental reviews for large federally funded projects.	\$995 Million	DOE, FERC, DOI, FERC, FWHA, EPA, USFS, CEQ, Federal Permitting Improvement Steering Council	N/A	FY22-26	N/A	N/A - internal federal agency funding	N/A

Table 12: U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) (Cont.)

Table 13: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA)

Priority Area	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Industrial Transformation	Environmental Product Declaration (EPD) Assistance Program (Sec. 60112) - Provide grants and technical assistance to businesses and states/Tribes/nonprofits that support such businesses to develop EPDs and sup- port "other activities that assist in measuring, reporting, and steadily reducing the quantity of embodied carbon of construction materi- als and products."	\$250 Million	EPA	Competitive Grant - Project Grant and Technical Assistance	FY 22-31	N/A	Businesses and states, Tribes, and nonprofits that support such businesses	New Program
	Low-Carbon Labeling Program (Sec. 60116) - Identify and label low-embodied carbon materials and products used for buildings and transportation projects.	\$100 Million	EPA	Not specified	FY 22-26	N/A	N/A	New Program
EV	Clean Heavy Duty Vehicles (Sec. 60101) - Provides grants to support the replacement of eligible vehicles with zero emission class 6 and 7 vehicles, the purchase, installation, operation, or maintenance of charging or fueling infrastructure, and the provision of workforce development and training to sup- port zero emission vehicle adoption.	\$1 Billion	EPA	Competitive Grant	FY2022- FY2031	\$400 Million reserved for grantees in non-at- tainment areas for any air pollutant	States, municipalities, Tribes, non-profit school transporta- tion associations, entities that sell or lease zero emissions vehicles (ZEVs) or charging or fueling equipment	New Program
Deployment, Automotive Manufac- turing, and Supply Chain	Grants to Reduce Air Pollution at Ports (Sec. 60102) - Awards rebates and grants to pur- chase or install zero emission port equipment and technology, conduct planning and per- mitting activities, and develop climate action plans at ports.	\$3 Billion	EPA	Competitive Grant, Rebate	FY2022- FY2027	\$750 Million reserved for grantees in non-at- tainment areas for any air pollutant	Port authorities, state, region- al, local, or Tribal agencies with jurisdiction over port au- thorities or ports, air pollution control agencies, and private entities that: apply in partner- ship with any of the afore- mentioned entities, or own, operate, or use the facilities, cargo handling equipment, transportation equipment, or related technology of a port	New Program
Buildings	School air pollution (Sec. 60106) - Grants and technical assistance to monitor and reduce air pollution at public schools in low-income and disadvantaged communities.	\$50 Mil- lion	EPA (OAR)	Competitive Grants	FY22 - FY31	Low-income and disad- vantaged communities	Schools, public	Existing Program
Supporting En- ergy Transition Workers and Communities	Superfund (Sec. 13601) - Reinstates the Su- perfund excise tax on oil and petroleum, which provides the federal government with resourc- es to respond to environmental threats not otherwise addressed by responsible parties.	N/A	EPA (OLEM)	Excise Tax	FY23-32	N/A	Sites deemed "Superfund" by EPA. Funds replenish the Haz- ardous Substance Superfund Trust Fund (Superfund)	Existing Program
Healthy and Resilient Communities	Environmental and Climate Justice Block Grants (Sec. 60201) - Funding for commu- nity-led efforts in disadvantaged communi- ties to address climate and environmental injustice.	\$3 Billion	EPA (OEJ)	Block Grant	FY22-26	To benefit disadvan- taged communities	Community-based non-profit or partnership of aforemen- tioned plus Tribe, local govern- ment, or institution of higher education	New Program

Table 13: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) (Cont.)

Priority Area	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Healthy and Resilient	Funding to Address Air Pollution (Sec. 60103) - \$117.5 million to deploy, integrate, support, and maintain fenceline air monitoring. \$50 million to expand the national ambient air monitoring network with new multi-pollutant monitors and to replace, repair, and maintain existing monitors. \$3 million to operate air quality sensors in low-income and disadvan- taged communities. \$15 million to test and address emissions from wood heaters. \$20 million for monitoring methane emissions. \$25 million for Clean Air Act Grants. \$5 million for implementing greenhouse gas and zero-emissions standards relating to mobile sources.	\$235.5 Million	EPA (OAR)	Competitive grants	FY22- FY31	To benefit low-income or disadvantaged com- munities	State air pollution control agencies; public or nonprofit private agencies, institutions, and organizations; tribes; individuals	Existing Program
Communities	Methane Emissions Reduction Program (Sec. 60113) - For grants, rebates, contracts and loans to provide financial and technical assistance to owners and operators of applicable facilities to prepare and submit greenhouse gas reports; methane emissions monitoring; providing financial and technical assistance to reduce methane and other greenhouse gas emissions from petroleum and natural gas systems, mitigate legacy air pollution from petroleum and natural gas systems in disadvantaged and low-income communities, and support environmental restoration provide support for communities.	\$1.5 Billion	EPA (OAR)	Competitive Grants, Loans, and Technical Assistance	FY22- FY28	N/A	Applicable facility: offshore and onshore petroleum and natural gas production; onshore natural gas pro- cessing; onshore natural gas transmission compression; underground natural gas storage; liquefied natural gas storage; liquefied natural gas import and export equip- ment; onshore petroleum and natural gas gathering and boosting; and onshore natural gas transmission pipeline.	New Program
	Greenhouse Gas Reduction Fund (Sec. 60103) - Funding to deploy low and zero emissions technologies, especially in low income and disadvantaged communities.	\$27 Billion	EPA	Competitive grants	FY22- FY24	To benefit low-income and disadvantaged communities	States, municipalities, and Tribal governments; non-profit organizations	New Program
Cross-cutting Investments	Climate Pollution Reduction Grants (Sec. 60114) - Grants to allow states, municipal- ities, and Tribes to develop and implement plans to reduce greenhouse gas pollution.	\$ 5 Billion	EPA (OAR)	Competitive grants	FY22-31	Applications must include the degree to which greenhouse gas air pollution is projected to be reduced in low-in- come and disadvan- taged communities.	State air pollution control agencies; public or nonprofit private agencies, institutions, and organizations; Tribes	New Program
	Funding for environmental review (Sec. 23001, 50301, 50302, 50303, 60115, 60402, 60505, 70007) - Funding for federal agencies to ensure efficient and effective environmental reviews for large federally funded projects.	\$995 Million	DOE, FERC, DOI, FERC, FWHA, EPA, USFS, CEQ, Federal Permit- ting Improvement Steering Council	N/A	FY22-26	N/A	N/A - internal federal agency funding	N/A

Table 14: U.S. Department of the Interior (DOI)

Priority Area	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mech- anism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
	Tribal Climate Resilience (Sec. 80001) - For Tribal climate resilience and adaptation programs to support their climate adaptation planning, ocean and coastal management planning, capacity building, and relocation, managed retreat, and protect-in-place planning for climate risks.	\$260 Million	Interior (BIA)	Various (e.g. Tech- nical Assistance, Direct Expendi- ture, Grants, Con- tracts, Cooperative Agreements)	FY22- FY31	Not Subject to federal cost-sharing or matching requirements; Excluded from funds calculated for "small and needy" program	Tribal Nations and organizations	Existing Program
Healthy and Resilient Communities	National Parks and Public Lands Ecosystem Resilience (Sec. 50221-50223) - \$250 million for the conservation, protection, and resiliency of lands and resources administered by National Park Service (NPS) and Bureau of Land Manage- ment (BLM), \$250 million to carry out conserva- tion, ecosystem and habitat restoration projects on lands administered by NPS and BLM. \$500 million to provide funding for hiring employees of the NPS. \$200 million for deferred maintenance projects in the National Park System.	\$1.2 Billion	Interior (NPS, BLM)	Project Grants	FY22- FY31	Not subject to federal cost-share/matching	N/A - internal fed- eral agency funding	Existing Program
	Drought Response and Preparedness (SEC. 50231-50233) - \$550 million to the U.S. Bureau of Reclamation for disadvantaged communities to cover the cost of projects that can create reliable sources of water. \$25 million to improve canals and other water conveyance facilities by installing solar panels for renewable energy generation. \$4 billion to mitigate the impacts of drought through compensation for reduced water consumption, system conversion projects that reduce water demand, and habitat restoration projects.	\$4.75 Billion	Interior (Bureau of Reclamation)	Formula and Project Grants	FY22- FY31	N/A	Public entities and Tribes	New Program
Cross-cutting Investments	Funding for environmental review (Sec. 23001, 50301, 50302, 50303, 60115, 60402, 60505, 70007) - Funding for federal agencies to ensure efficient and effective environmental reviews for large federally funded projects.	\$995 Million	DOE, FERC, DOI, DOT (FHWA), EPA, USFS, CEQ, Federal Permit- ting Improvement Steering Council	N/A	FY22-26	N/A	N/A - internal fed- eral agency funding	N/A

Priority Area	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Clean Energy	USDA Assistance for Rural Electric Coop- eratives (Sec. 22004) - To make grants and loans for electric cooperatives to purchase renewable energy, purchase renewable energy systems and carbon capture and storage systems, deploy such systems, or make energy efficiency improvements and to make grants for debt relief and other costs associated with terminating the use facilities operating on non-renewable energy and related transmission assets.	\$9.7 Billion	USDA (Rural De- velopment)	Loans, Competi- tive Grants	FY22-FY31	Prevailing Wage	Rural co-op with certain threshold of customer base	New Program
Projects that Deliver Good Jobs	USDA Electric Loans for Rural Renew- able Energy (Sec. 22001) - Generation of renewable energy for resale to rural and nonrural residence, including wind, solar, geothermal, hydropower, and biomass.	\$1 Billion	USDA (Rural De- velopment)	Competitive Grants	FY22-31	Prevailing wage	Developers, local, state, tribal gov- ernments, co-ops, non-profits	Existing Program
	USDA Rural Energy for America Program (REAP) (Sec. 22002) - Deployment of renewable energy for rural business and agricultural producers. Technologies include; solar wind, biomass, geothermal, hydro, hydrogen, and energy efficiency improvements.	\$1.9 Billion	USDA (Rural De- velopment)	Competitive Grants, technical assistance	FY22-31	N/A	Rural businesses and Agricultural Producers	Existing Program

Table 16. U.S. Department of Transportation (DOT)

Priority Area	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Industrial Transformation	Low-Carbon Transportation Materials (Sec. 60506) - For the DOT Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) to reimburse eligible recipients for the incremental costs of using low-embod- ied carbon construction materials and products in projects.	\$2 Billion	DOT	Competitive Grants	FY 22-26	N/A	States, local governments, political subdivision of a state, territory, Tribes, any recipient of funds under the Federal Lands Transportation Program, metro- politan planning organizations, special purpose district or public authority with transportation function	New Program
EV Deployment, Automotive Manufac- turing, and Supply Chain	Neighborhood Access and Equity Grant Program (Sec. 60501) - Awards grants to state and local governments to improve community walkability and connectivity through the removal, retrofitting, or replacement of roads and highways.	\$1.893 Billion	DOT (FHWA)	Competitive Grants	FY22- FY26	\$1.262 Billion reserved for projects including those serving DACs, those with CBAs, and those with anti-dis- placement policies or community land trusts	States and Territories, Tribes, Units of Local Government, Politi- cal Subdivisions of a State, MPOs, Special Purpose Districts and Public Authorities with a Trans- portation Function, Non-Profits and Higher Ed in partnership with any of the above	New Program
Cross-Cutting Investments	Funding for environmental review (Sec. 23001, 50301, 50302, 50303, 60115, 60402, 60505, 70007) - Funding for federal agencies to ensure efficient and effective environmental reviews for large federally funded projects.	\$995 Million	DOE, FERC, DOI, DOT (FHWA), EPA, USFS, CEQ, Federal Permitting Improvement Steering Council	N/A	FY22-26	N/A	N/A - internal federal agency funding	N/A

Table 17. U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD)

Priority Area	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Industrial Transformation	Low-Carbon Affordable Housing (Sec. 30002) - The U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) to fund projects that implement low-emission technologies, materials, or processes or address climate resilience of multifamily properties.	\$837.5 Million	HUD	Project Grants and Direct Loans	FY 22-28	N/A	Any owner or sponsor of an eligible property - defined as a property receiving project-based assistance pursuant to the Housing Act of 1959, the Cranston-Gon- zalez National Affordable Housing Act, and the U.S. Housing Act of 1937	New Program
Buildings	Improving Energy Efficiency or Water Ef- ficiency or Climate Resilient of Affordable Housing (Sec. 30002) - Eligible owners and sponsors receive grants and loans to improve their buildings' energy efficiency, water efficiency, and resilience.	\$1 Billion	HUD	Direct Loans, Competitive Grants	FY22-28	Owners agree to ex- tended affordability of the property	Owners and sponsors of HUD-subsidized Section 202, 811, Project-based Section 8, and Section 236 properties that agree to an extended period of afford- ability	New Program

Table 18. U.S. Department of Labor (DOL)

Priority Area	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text		New or Existing Program
Supporting Energy Transition Workers and Communities	Black Lung (Sec. 13901) - Perma- nently extends the tax to fund the Black Lung Disability Trust Fund.	N/A	DOL (OWCP)	Excise Tax	Permanent	N/A	Coal miners dis- abled by Black Lung and their depen- dents	Existing Program

Table 19. U.S. Department of Defense (DOD)

Priority Area	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Clean Technology Manufacturing	30001) - Funding for DPA, which the	\$500 Million	DOD/DOE	Purchase agree- ments, loans and loan guarantees, or technology procurement		N/A	N/A	Existing Program

Table 20. General Services Administration (GSA)

Priority Area	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Industrial Transformation	Low-Carbon Federal Buildings (Sec. 60503) - To the Federal Buildings Fund to acquire and install low-embodied carbon materials and products for use in the con- struction or alteration of buildings under the jurisdiction, custody, and control of the GSA.	\$2.15 Billion	GSA	Competitive Contracts	FY 22-26	N/A	N/A	Existing Program
Buildings	High Performance Green Buildings (Sec. 60502) - Provides funding to the GSA to convert GSA facilities to high-perfor- mance green buildings.	\$250 Million	GSA	Federal Build- ings Fund; Internal Agency Budget	FY22-31	N/A	Federal facilities	Existing Program

Table 21. Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) and National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA)

Priority Area	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
Industrial Transformation	Low-Carbon Disaster Relief (Sec. 70006) - Authority to provide financial assistance for costs associated with low-carbon materials and incentives that encourage low-carbon and net-zero energy projects (with increased federal cost share).	N/A	FEMA	Competitive Grants and Technical Assis- tance	FY 22-26	N/A	States, local gov- ernments, Tribes	Existing Program
Healthy and Resilient Communities	NOAA National Coastal Resilience Fund (Sec. 40001) - For the conservation, restoration, and protection of coastal and marine habitats, resources, Pacific salmon, and other marine fisheries, to enable coastal communities to prepare for ex- treme storms and other changing climate conditions, and for projects that support natural resources that sustain coastal and marine resource-dependent communities, marine fishery and marine mammal stock assessments, and for related administra- tive expenses.	\$2.6 Billion	Commerce (NOAA)	Contracts, Formula Grants, Cooperative Agreements, and Technical Assistance.	FY22-FY26	Secretary may waive or reduce the required non-Federal share	Coastal states, Governments, non- profit organizations, local governments, and institutions of higher education	Existing Program

Table 22. United States Postal Service (USPS)

Priority Area	Program Name and Description	Funding Level	Administering Agency or Office	Funding Mechanism	Timeline	Labor, Equity, and Domestic Content Standards in Text	Eligible Entities	New or Existing Program
EV Deployment, Automotive Manufac- turing, and Supply Chain	USPS Clean Fleets (Sec. 70002) - Deposits funding to the Postal Service Fund for the purchase of zero emission delivery vehicles and the purchase, design, and installation of ZEV infrastructure.		USPS	Deposit to Post- al Service Fund	FY22-FY31	N/A	USPS	New Program

ENDNOTES

Rhodium Group, A Turning Point for US Climate Progress: Assessing the Climate and Clean En-1 ergy Provisions in the Inflation Reduction Act, Aug. 12, 2022. Available online: https://rhg.com/research/ climate-clean-energy-inflation-reduction-act/

Political Economy Research Institute (PERI), Job Creation Estimates Through Proposed 2 Inflation Reduction Act, August 2022. Available online: https://peri.umass.edu/publication/item/download/1023 96ca94f322a4e02eea0b7748ffe5d723

3 BlueGreen Alliance, A User Guide to the Bipartisan Infrastructure Law, March 2022. Available online: https://www.bluegreenalliance.org/site/a-user-guide-to-the-bipartisan-infrastructurelaw-bil/

Washington Post, "Income inequality in America is the highest it's been since Census Bu-4 reau started tracking it, data shows," September 26, 2019. Available online: https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2019/09/26/income-inequality-america-highest-its-been-since-census-startedtracking-it-data-show/

5 U.S. Census Bureau, Income and Poverty in the United States: 2019, September 2021, Available online: https://www.census.gov/content/dam/Census/library/publications/2020/demo/ p60-270.pdf

U.S. Census Bureau, Income and Poverty in the United States: 2020, September 2021. 6 Available online: https://www.census.gov/content/dam/Census/library/publications/2021/demo/ p60-273.pdf

Economic Policy Institute (EPI), CEO pay has skyrocketed 1,322% since 1978, August 10, 7 2021. Available online: https://www.epi.org/publication/ceo-pay-in-2020/

EPI, Union decline lowers wages of nonunion workers, August 30, 2016, Available online: 8 https://www.epi.org/publication/union-decline-lowers-wages-of-nonunion-workers-the-overlookedreason-why-wages-are-stuck-and-inequality-is-growing/

9 EPI, Black workers face two of the most lethal preexisting conditions for coronavirus-racism and economic inequality, June 1, 2020. Available online: https://www.epi.org/publication/black-workers-covid/

10 EPI. "New report finds workers of color have been especially hard hit by manufacturing iob losses associated with globalization." January 31, 2022, https://www.epi.org/press/new-report-finds-workers-of-color-have-been-especially-hard-hit-by-manufacturing-job-losses-associated-with-globalization/

11 EPI. Black workers face two of the most lethal preexisting conditions for coronavirus-racism and economic inequality, June 1, 2020. Available online: https://www.epi.org/publication/black-workers-covid/

12 Ibid.

Kaiser Family Foundation, COVID-19 Cases and Deaths by Race/Ethnicity: Current 13 Data and Changes Over Time, Aug 22, 2022. Available online: https://www.kff.org/racial-equitv-and-health-policy/issue-brief/covid-19-cases-and-deaths-by-race-ethnicity-current-data-andchanges-over-time/

14 Apprenticeship USA, "What is RAPIDS?" https://www.apprenticeship.gov/help/what-rapids

15 White House, "Executive Order on Use of Project Labor Agreements For Federal Construction Projects," Feb. 4, 2022. Available online: https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2022/02/04/executive-order-on-use-of-project-labor-agreements-for-federal-construction-projects/

EPI, The Benefits of Collective Bargaining, April 14, 2015. Available online: https://www.epi. 16 org/publication/benefits-of-collective-bargaining/

U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, Union Members - 2021, Jan 20, 2022. Available online: 17 https://www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/union2.pdf

White House, Justice40. Available online: https://www.whitehouse.gov/environmentaljus-18 tice/justice40/

19 BlueGreen Alliance, Why Do We Need to Onshore Manufacturing of Clean Energy Goods? June 2022. Available online: https://www.bluegreenalliance.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/MFG-Clean-Energy-Goods-Fact-Sheet-2022 FINAL 61522 .pdf

20 Ibid.

21 Political Economy Research Institute (PERI), Job Creation Estimates Through Proposed Inflation Reduction Act, August 2022. Available online: https://peri.umass.edu/publication/item/download/1023 96ca94f322a4e02eea0b7748ffe5d723 Ibid.

22

23 BlueGreen Alliance, "The Defense Production Act: A Toolbox To Spur Clean Manufacturing," June 15, 2022. Available online: https://www.bluegreenalliance.org/resources/the-defense-production-act-a-toolbox-to-spur-clean-manufacturing/

24 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), Sources of Greenhouse Gas Emissions. Available online: https://www.epa.gov/ghgemissions/sources-greenhouse-gas-emissions#industry

U.S. Energy Information Administration, Annual Energy Outlook 2021 Emissions, Feb. 3, 25 2021. Available online: https://www.eia.gov/outlooks/aeo/pdf/08%20AEO2021%20Emissions.pdf

ProPublica, "Poison in the Air," Nov. 2, 2021. Available online: https://www.propublica.org/ 26 article/toxmap-poison-in-the-air

Political Economy Research Institute (PERI), Job Creation Estimates Through Proposed 27 Inflation Reduction Act, August 2022. Available online: https://peri.umass.edu/publication/item/download/1023_96ca94f322a4e02eea0b7748ffe5d723

28 BlueGreen Alliance, "Senate Reconciliation Bill Holds Massive Job Creation, Emissions Reduction Potential." Aug. 1, 2022. Available online: https://www.bluegreenalliance.org/resources/ senate-reconciliation-bill-holds-massive-job-creation-emissions-reduction-potential/

New York Times, "Red Flags for Forced Labor Found in China's Car Battery Supply Chain," 29 June 20, 2022, Available online: https://www.nytimes.com/2022/06/20/business/economy/forcedlabor-china-supply-chain.html

30 International Labour Organization, Child Labour In Mining And Global Supply Chains, May 2019. Available online: https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/---ilo-manila/documents/publication/wcms 720743.pdf

31 U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), Transforming the Nation's Electricity System: The Second Installment of the OER, January 2017, Available online: https://www.energy.gov/sites/prod/ files/2017/02/f34/Chapter%20IV--Ensuring%20Electricity%20System%20Reliability%2C%20Security%2C%20and%20Resilience.pdf

Clean Energy Grid, Transmission Projects Ready To Go: Plugging Into America's Untapped 32 Renewable Resources, April 2021, Available online: https://cleanenergygrid.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/Transmission-Projects-Ready-to-Go.pdf Ibid.

33

34 Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, Queued Up: Characteristics of Power Plants Seeking Transmission Interconnection As of the End of 2021, April 2022. Available online: https://emp.lbl.gov/ sites/default/files/queued_up_2021_04-13-2022.pdf

35 EPA. Sources of Greenhouse Gas Emissions, Available online: https://www.epa.gov/ghgemissions/sources-greenhouse-gas-emissions

Ibid. 36



www.bluegreenalliance.org